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FOREWORD

The role of the courts in settling controversies and in the

process shaping the course of many facets of the educational enter-

prise is clearly reflected in the judicial decisions handed down in

1967. For this reason, those engaged in education or promoting the

cause of education will be interested in the contents of this re-

port. Covered here are opinions touching on legal and constitu-

tional issues of importance to teachers, including matters relating

to employment security, academic freedom, faculty desegregation,
and teacher/school board relations in the area of professional

negotiation.

This annual compilation is the 29th in a series released by

the NEA Re3earch Division since 1939. This latest issue contains

digests of published decisions of state and federal courts in cases

in which teachers and other certificated school personnel were lit-

igants.

This report was prepared by Frieda S. Shapiro, Assistant Direc-

tor, with the assistance of Julian L. Ridlen, formerly with the Re-

search Division as a research assistant.

GLEN ROBINSON
Director, Research Division



INTRODUCTION

This report contains digests of 82 court de-
cisions with legal issues of particular inter-
est to teachers. The material in this compila-
tion comes from judicial decisions published
during the 1967 calendar year ia the National
Reporter System. While most of the decisions
summarized here were rendered in 1967, cases
decided earlier, but not in 9rint until some-
time in 1967, are also included. With some
exceptions, litigants in these cases, whether
plaintiffs or defendants, were teachers or other
professional school pernonnel in the public
elementary and secondary schools and publicly
financed institutions of higher learning. Also
covered are cases in which teachers in nonpublic
employment tested rights on questions of con-
cern to all teachers.

The 82 decisions originated in 2' states and
the District of Columbia. A total of 73 deci-
sions are products of state courts, with 36
from the highest tribunal of the state where the
action was initiated, 29 from intermediate ap-
pellate courts and eight from trial courts whose
decisions are systematically published in the
reference source used in the preparation of this
report. The federal courts are represented by
nine decisions. In addition to summary actions,
the Supreme Court of the United States heard
arguments and delivered opinions in two cases
during 1967. One decision was rendered by a
federal circuit court of appeals, five decisions
came from fe4eral district courts, and one case
was decided by the United States Court of Claims
in a salary action brought by overseas teachers.

Six states account for over half of the de-
cisions appearing in this compilation, with
New York state again in the lead, this time with
18 decisions. Other states with numerous cases
were California and Illinois, each with seven,
and Colorado, New Jersey, and New Mexico, with
four cases apiece.

The case digests are arranged under the fol-
lowing 10 topic headings: (a) eligibility and
certification, (b) salaries, (c) contracts,
(d) tenure, (e) school desegregation, (0 teach-
er/school board negotiation, (g) loyalty,
(h) liability for pupil injury, (i) retirement,
and (j) miscellaneous. When there is more than
one case from a state under the same topic, the
cases are listed k..lphabetically by title.
Table 1 classifies the 82 decisions by state and
major issue raised. Cases with more than one
issue are cross-referenced.
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As in previous years, issues relating to
teacher tenure were again the most numerous with
28 cases appearing in this category in 1967.
Contract actions once more ranked second with
nine decisions. Other than the two cases con-
cerned with school desegregation which are in-
cluded in this report, the remaining decisions
were about evealy divided under the seven other
topic headings. The six cases in the miscel-
laneous group include an action for damages and
injunctive relief under the federal civil rights
laws by a dismissed college teacher, a consti-
tutional challenge to the Arkansas statute per-
taining to the teaching of evolution, a teacher
transfer matter, and the validity of a city
charter provision which denied a teacher his
elected seat on a city council.

The summary that follows selectively describes
some o the major issues and significant cases
presented in this report.

School desegregation--An important issue
raised in the courts in past years and with in-
creasing frequency in 1967 was the assignment
of teaching staffs to schoolu on a racially
segregated basis. This question appears with
regularity in school deseg:egation suits brought
by or in behalf of Negro pupils. Since teachers
themselves were not litigants in these cases,
the summaries of the decisions are not given in
this report, but they may be found in The Pu-
pil's Day in Court: Review of 1967, a companion
school law publication of the NEA Research Di-
vision.

Included here, however, are two cases in-
volving school desegregation in which teachers
were directly concerned as parties. In one of
these cases, Wall v. Stanly Board of Education,
the U.S. Circuit Court of Appeals for the Fourth
Circuit reversed a lower federal court decision
denying a Negro teacher from North Carolina re-
instatement to her position and recovery of
damages for wrongful nonrenewal of her employ-
ment contract. The board denied the teacher
re-employment after a shLft in enrollment of
pupils following the adoption of a freedom of
choice school desegregatioa plan decreased the
allotment of teacher spaces, despite its earlier
approval of her re-employment as recommended
by her principal. The appellate codrt held that
the teacher was entitled to redress because she
was not allowed to compete for a teaching posi-
tion in the school system on the basis of her
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TABLE 1.--MAJOR ISSUES IN CASES INVOLVING TEACHERS IN 1.967

Certi-
fica-

State tion
and
eligi-
bility

Teacher/ Liabil-

School school ity

Sala- Con- Tenure deseg- board Loy- for

ries tracts b/ rega- negotia- alty pupil

a/ tion tion in-

jury

Re- Mis-
tire- cella- Total
ment neous cases

1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 10 11 12

Alabama 1 000 1

Alaska 1 0.0 1

Arizona 1 000 1

Arkansas
2E/ 3

California 1 3 I 1 1 11/ 7

Colorado 3 1 4

District 1 *00 1

Georgia
2

Illinois 1 4 1 1 7

Kansas 1 1

Kentucky 3 3

Louisiana 2 1 3

Maryland 1 1

Massachusetts 1 1 2

Michigan 1 1

Minnesota 1 1 000 2

Mississippi 1 2

Missouri 1 1

New Jersey 8 1 1 1 1 4

New Mexico 3 1 ...e, 4

New York 5 2 6 2 2 11-i 18

North Carolina 1 1 2

North Dakota 2 000 2

Ohio 1 1 1g/ 3

Oregon 1 1 2

Pennsylvania 1 1

Texas 1 1

Wisconsin r 1 1 2

Tntal number
of cases 6 6 9 28 2 6 7 6 6 6 82

a/ Also continuing contracts of spring notification type.

b/ Also tenure-type continuing contracts.
c/ The two cases are an action for damages and injunctive relief under the federal civil rights

laws by a dismissed college teacher, and an action by a teacher challenging the constitutionality

of the Arkansas statute pertaining to the teaching of evolution.

d/ Involves the transfer of a tenure teacher without following school-board transfer procedures.

e/ Suit seeking recovery under surety bond of a school principal for alleged fund deficits.

f/ Action by a school superintendent for the return of a school removed from his supervisory

jurisdiction.
gj Issue of the legality of ..:Narter provision barring a teacher from holding an elected seat on

the city council.

merit and qualifications as a teacher. The

non-re-employment constituted invidious dis-
crimination in that solely because of her race,
this teacher's qualifications were not consid-
ered objectively and in comparison with those

of other applicants, many of whom had not pre-
viously taught in the school system.

The other case relating to desegregation re-
ported here was started by the Kansas attorney

general under the Kansas antidiscrimination
statute. The action, in which teachers in-
tervened, charged the Kansas City school board
with discrimination against Negroes. The Kansas
Supreme Court upheld the lower court's findings
that the charges that the school board refused
to hire Negro applicants for positions in pre-
dominantly white schools were unproven. Another
issue in the case centered on the involuntary
transfer of teachers to effect integration of



the staffs in the schools. The Kansas Supreme
Court ruled that the school board had no af-
firmative duty or obligation under the state
antidiscrimination statute to take steps to
effect faculty integration; nor was the school
board compelled to transYer a probationary or
a tenure status teacher over his objection be-
cause of his race to a school other than the one
to which he would be regularly assigned to
achieve better faculty integration.

Teacher's oaths--Prominent in 1967 was the
continued challengc: by teachers of state loy-
alty oath statutes, among them the statutes in
Colorado, Maryland, New York, Oregon, and Texas.
The Supreme Court of the United States accepted
appeals in the New York and Maryland cases. In

Keyishian v. Board of Regents of the University
of New York, the Supreme Court in a 5 to 4 de-
cision declared unconstitutional the New York
loyalty oath statutes and the implementing ad-
ministrative regulations of the New York Board
of Regents. The statutory sections which re-
quired the removal of teachers for treasonable
and seditious utterances and acts were held to
be invalid under the First Amendment on grounds
of vagueness; the statutory sections which made
membership in the Communist Party prima facie
evidence of disqualification for teaching were
held to be impermissibly overbroad.

In accord with the New York decision just
cited as well as with its earlier decisions in
1964 and 1966 invalidating, respectively, the
loyalty oath statutes of Washington and Arizona,
the Supreme Court held that the Maryland loy-
alty oath, requiring teachers to swear that
they were not engaged "in one way or another"
in an attempt to overthrow the government by
force or violence, was an integral part of the
loyalty statute and as such was constitutionally
defective in that it failed to draw clear and
precise lines between permissible and imper-
missible conduct.

In other loyalty oath cases, the Oregon Su-
preme Court ruled unconstitutional the Oregon
loyalty oath statute on grounds of vagueness,
while a federal district court enjoined the en-
forcement of the Colorado statute, concluding
that the statutory oath of disclaimer of mem-
bership in subversive organizations violated
due process because it was "unduly vague, un-
certain and broad." An appeal from the latter
decision has been filed with the Supreme Court
of the United States. Also declared unconsti-
tutional by a federal district court was the
Texas loyalty oath statute. The statute was
found to be impermissibly overbroad in that the
disclaimer provisions applied to membership in
proscribed organizations with or without specif-
ic I ,tent to further the illegal aims of such
organizations. The judgment in this case was
affirmed by the Supreme Court.

In addition to lawsuits attacking "negative
loyalty oaths" or "non-Communist oaths," an-
other type of statutory teacher oath was con-
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tested in Massachusetts and New York. The oath

in these cases required the teacher to subscribe
or affirm (a) that he will support the state and
federal constitutions and (b) that he will
faithfully discharge the duties of his position
to the best of his abilities. The Massachusetts
Supreme Court ruled the latter provision invalid
because it was too vague a standard to enforce
judicially and struck down the entire statute
because it was unable to determine whether the
legislature intended the two provisions to be
separable, In contrast, a federal district
court upheld a similar New York statute, ruling
that the provision that teachers subscribe to
professional competence and dedication" was

clear in its import and imposed no restrictions
upon political or philosophical expressions by
teachers. The Supreme Court affirmed this judg-
ment in a summary action.

First Amendment rights--The concern of pos-
sible abridgement of First Amendment rights of.
teachers was evidence in three other 1967 cases
accepted on appeal by the Supreme Court of the
United States. One case pending before the
Court as of this writing questions the constitu-
tionality of the Arkansas statute banning the
teaching of evolution. In the second case an
Illinois tenure teacher was dismissed after a
school-board hearing. The discharge came about
after the teacher wrote a partially erroneous
letter to a local newspaper criticizing the
school board's handling of proposals to raise
school revenues and its allocation of financial
resources between the educational and athletic
programs. The board determined that the letter
was "detrimental to the efficient operation and
administration of the schools" and based the
dismissal on the statutory ground that"thein-
terests of the school require it." The Illinois
courts upheld that school board, but the Supreme
Court of the United States reversed the decision
and agreedwith the teacher that his rights to
freedom of speech were violated. Pickering v.
Board of Education of Township High School Dis-
trict 205 (36 Law Week 4495, June 3, 1968).

In the third case, two Alaska teachers were
dismissed in 1960 under the state tenure law
for immorality then defined as "conduct of a
person tending to bring the individual concerned
or the teaching profession into public disgrace
and disrepute," because of their actions to se-
cure removal of the local school superintendent
and members of the school board. The decision
of the school board was sustained by the Alaska
Supreme Court. On appeal, the Supreme Court on
June 3, 1968, vacated the judgment and remanded
that case to the state court for furtherconsid-
eration in the light of the Pickering decision.

Teacher-school board relations--The height-
ened activities of teachers throughout the coun-
try for negotiation through their representative
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organization with school boards on salaries,
conditions of employment, and on a voice in mat-
ters relating to educational policies is re-
flected in litigation for determination and
clarification of legal rights of teachers and
the authority of school boards in relation to
these activities.

The question that came before the Illinois

and Minnesota courts was whether in the absence

of express statutory provisions, school boards

have authority to conduct elections to designate

the exclusive representative of the teachers to

negotiate with school boards, engage in negoti-

ation, and enter into negotiation agreements
with the exclusive representative. An Illinois

intermediate court ruled that specific legisla-

tion to allow school boards to conduct a rep-
resentatiou election was unnecessary. The Minne-

sota Supreme Court, however, ruled to the con-
trary in view of the fact that the teachers were
specifically excluded from the 1965 state public
employees labor relations act. This exclusion,
the court held, did not render the act unconsti-
tutional as an unreasonable and arbitrary clas-
sification of teachers. Subsequently, the Min-
nesota legislature enacted a law giving teach-
ers organization and negotiation rights with
representation through a five-member council on
a proportional membership basis in school sys-

tems where more than one teacher organization
exists.

A lower appellate court in California en-
joined the Berkeley school board from holding a
representation election among all its certified
teachers for membership on a negotiation coun-

cil. In this decision, which the state's high-
est court left standing, the lower court ruled
that the board's election procedure was con-
trary to the express provisions of the state ne-
gotiation law for public-school employees that
representatives on the negotiation council (of
five to nine members) be appointed by each of
the employee_organizations in the same propor-
tion that the teacher membership in each organi-
zation bears to the total teacher membership in
all the employee organizations in the school
system.

In a Wisconsin action, the state's highest
court sustained the conclusion of the Wisconsin
Employment Relations Board that the Muskego-Nor
way Consolidated school district in its policy
memos and threats of loss of two days' pay if

teachers failed to attend the conventions of
teacher groups on school days set aside for this
purpose constituted interference with the teach-
ers' organizational rights to freely affiliate
or decline to affiliate with any employee or-

ganization. Further, the court upheld the find-
ings of the employment relations board that the
school district engaged in an unfair labor prac-
tice in refusing to renew the teaching contract
of a teacher who was active on behalf of the
local teachers association as a collective bar-

gaining representative. The teacher was entitled
to reinstatement with compensation for damages
since the motivation for failure to renew his
contract was his association activities and not
because of any shortcomings as a teacher.

In another suit brought by the Holland Edu-
cation Association, a lower appellate court in
Michigan refused to stay injunction proceedings
or dissolve a temporary injunction against a
claimed strike of the teachers, and rejected
their contention that the statute denying them
the right to strike was unconstitutional as
violative of the rights of freedom of speech and
assembly and freedom from involuntary servitude.
On further appeal, the Michigan Supreme Court
upheld the constitutionality of the antistrike
statute and ruled that the teachers were public
employees and subject to the no-strike provi-
sions at the time they withheld their services
even though they did not then hold signed em-

ployment contracts. However, the court held

that the mere showing of concerted prohibited
action of public employees does not Ipso facto
justify injunctive relief. While the trial
court has discretion to grant or withhold in-
junctive relief, there was no proof in this
case to support the issuance of a temporary
injunction, according to the Michigan Supreme
Court. Therefore, it ordered the temporary in-
junction dissolved and remanded the case to the
trial court for inquiry as to whether the school
board had refused to bargain iu good faith, as
the teachers claimed, and in the light of the
facts, whether aninjunction should issue at all.
(157 N.W. (2d) 206, April 1, 1968.)

In a first published decision anywhere on the
legality of sanctions, a New Jersey trial court
issued an injunction against sanctions imposed
on the Union Beach school system by the local,
state, and national education associations. This
court held that the actions taken by the teachers
association constituted coercive activity in
violation of the New Jersey constitution.



CERTIFICATION AND ELIGIBILITY

California

Sarac v. State Board of Education
57 Cal. Rptr. 69
Court of Appeal, California, Seccnd District,

Division 3, February 16, 1967.

Following administrative proceedings, the
state board of education revoked the secondary
teaching credential of the teacher for immoral

and unprofessional conduct. The revocation
followed the teacher's arrest and conviction for
disorderly conduct for having committed a homo-
sexual act on a public beach. The teacher then
sued for a court order to compel the board to
rescind the revocation of his credential. After

hea4ng evidence, the trial court concluded
that the teacher had committed an act involving
moral turpitude; that this conduct constituted
both immoral and unprofessional conduct within
the meaning of provisions of the Education Code;
that the revocation of the credential was cor-
rect in that the teacher demonstrated he was
unfit for public-school teaching within the
meaning of the statute; and that the board's
decision was supported by the weight of the evi-

dence.

On appeal, the teacher attacked the judgment
as unconstitutional, contending, among other

things, that the accusation filed in the admin-
istrative revocation proceedings was erroneous
as to his plea of guilt, for he had refrained

from contesting the prosecution's case under
agreement that by doing so, serious criminal
proceedings against him under the Penal Code
would be dismissed. The teacher claimed this
treatment of nonadmission of guilt as if it
was an admission of guilt prejudiced the triers
of fact against his credibility in view of the
sharp conflict in the evidence. He argued fur-

ther that there was no rational connection
between his conduct on the beach and immorality
and unprofessional conduct as a teacher and
fitness to teach, and therefore, the revocation
of his credential was an unconstitutional dep-
rivation of liberty and property without due
process of law.

The appellate court rejected these arguments
and affirmed the judgment on grounds that the
evidence supported findings that the teacher had
committed a homosexual act on the public beach;
that this behavior clearly constituted immoral

and unprofessional conduct and unfitness to
teach within the statutory provisions of the
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Education Code which does not limit such conduct
to classroom misconduct or misconduct with chil-
dren. Because of the teacherls close connection
with children in performing his professional
duties as a teacher, the court held that there
was a rational connection between his homosexual
conduct and the consequent action of the state
board of education in revoking his credential
on statutory grounds of immoral wild unprofes-
sioaal conduct and unfitness for service in the
public schools.

New York

Aaron v. Allen
277 N.Y.S. (2d) 784
Supreme Court of New York, Albany County,. Spe-
cial Term, February 21, 1967.

(See page 15.)

De La Rosa v. Board of Examiners of the
City of New York
277 N.Y.S. (2d) 337
Supreme Court of New York, Special Term, Kings
County, Part I, January 30, 1967.

A high-school teacher, se.cving under a condi-
tional license, sought an a-djudication that the
examination which he had taken for the license
had been completed and that the board of exam-
iners' jurisdiction aver him regarding the ex-
amination had also terminated; further, that the
court permanently stay the board from requiring
him to appear befor o. it for an interview in
connection with such examination.

The teacher had completed his three-year pro-
bationary period under the conditional license
as a junior high-school teacher. During this

period he passed tests for a senio: high-school
position and was recommended for a license as
teacher of Spanish, subject to certain condi-
tions, among them completion of certain deferred
education and an investigation of record and
experience, and verification of eligibility and
examination ratings. Before being issued his
license, the teacher was arrested and chLrged
with violating the Penal Law, of which charge
he was acquitted after trial. One year after
his arrest he was employed in a senior high
school as a probationary teacher, but the board
of examiners requested him to appear for an
interview in connection with part of his "ap-
praisal of record" test, pursuant to the bylaws
of the board. The teacher appeared before a
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committee of the board which sought to examine
him on the arrest. He refused to answer ques-
tions but offered to supply a transcript of the
trial.

In his court petition the teacher asserted
he was not permitted to be represented by an
attorney or union representative at this hear-
ing and that the committee threatened to revoke
his junior and senior high-school teaching li-
censes. He claimed that since he had already
been appointed from an eligible list, the board
of examiners no longer had jurisdiction over
him, and the superintendent of schools became
the sole person who could investigate his af-
fairs. He also insisted that the board of ex-
aminers could not conduct any examlnation after
one year from the date of the written test, and
even if within such time, its investigation of
the examinee's qualifications would be limited
to the period prior to the date of the announce-
ment of the examination.

The court disagreed with these contentions,
holding that the board of education bylaws,
which had the force and effect of law, and the
Education Law, extended the jurisdiction of the
board after a conditional license was granted
to investigate an applicant's record to verify
his eligibility and examination ratings. The
teacher had passed only the written and oral
tests of the board of examiners. The "appraisal
of record" test on which a satisfactory grade
was required had not yet been given the appli-
cant. Thus, the board of examiners could not
certify that the applicant had passed the ex-
amination. The court held, therefore, that the
board still retained power to investigate the
teacher's record.

The teacher claimed also that the board could
not inquire into the matter concerning his ar-
rest, since it occurred after the date of the
examination, and cited a section of the school-
board bylaws that provide that license quali-
fications shall be effective as of the date of
the announcement of the examination, and that
new qualifications for licenses shall not affect
the validity or the range of employability under
licenses issued prior to the date such quali-
fications become effective; nor shall they affect
the validity of licenses issued pursuant to ex-
aminations held in whole or in part or announced
before the date that such new qualifications
become effective.

The court answered this argument by saying
that the cited section deals wholly with aca-
demic and professional qualifications, and does
not apply to the examination itself, which in-
cludes the appraisal of records test. In pro-
ceeding with such test, the court said, the
board may appraise an applicant's record un-
til it finally takes action on the application
by certifying that the applicant 'passed or
failed.

Accordingly, the petition of the teacher was
dismissed. The court noted, however, that this
disposition related only to the senior high-
school teaching position and was not intended
to dispose of any issue that might arise with
respect to the junior high-school position.

Goldberg v. Board of Examiners of the Board of
Education of the City of New York
279 N.Y.S. (2d) 427
Supreme Court of New York, Appellate Division,
Second Department, May 1, 1967.

(See Teacher's Day in Court: Review of 1965,
p. 10.)

A lower court annulled a resolution of the
New York City Board of Education which denied
petitioner's appeal from a rating of "unsatis-
factory" in an inspection test held for a license
as a director of health education. The court
directed the Board to grant to petitioner a
continued inspection test. This determination
was based on the fact that the examination panel
was not legally constituted when the petitioner
took his inspection test according to the bylaws
of the examiners of the New York City Board of
Education. Petitioner had contended that the
two temporary assistant examiners serving on his
examining panel were not approved or certified
by the New York City Civil Service Commission.

On appeal, the decision was reversed. The
court held that the bylaws were rendered obsolete
by statutory amendment and an exchange of letters
between the Board and the Commission and did not
impose on the Commission a requirement that it
approve the employment of assistant examiners
before they could be so employed. The lower
court was therefore reversed in its determination
and the proceeding was remitted.

Puentas v. Board of Education of Union Free
School District No. 21 of Town of Beth a e
Nassau County, New York
276 N.Y.S. (2d) 638
Court of Appeals of New York, November 29, 1966.
Appeal filed in the Supreme Court of the United
States, September 1, 1967, 36 Law Week 3092.

A high-school teacher brought court proceed-
ings to review the school board's determination
that he was guilty of conduct unbecoming a
teacher and of insubordination, and suspending
him from his position without pay.

As president of a teachers federation, the
teacher had written a letter, addressed to the
school board, which he distributed to teachers
and administrators in the school district. In

the letter he criticized the school administra-
tion for failing to renew the employment of a
certain probationary teacher. One charge al-
leged the teacher was guilty of unbecoming



conduct on the grounds that his letter contained
defamatory accusaions againsi: the administra-
tion of the sewol district and the school prin-
cipal. The other charge alleged insubordina-
tion on the grounds that his letter encouraged
defiance and contempt of duly ronstituted au-
thority, was contumacious in character; and
that the teacher refused to answer questions of
the school superintendent about the letter with-
out advice of counsel.

The school board found that the letter had
been written without the consent of the pro-
bationary teacher named and after she had re-
signed and had accepted employment elswhere;
that the letter had not been authorized by a
majority of the members of the teachers federa-
tion; and that the accusations in the letter
were false.

The Appellate Division, by a divided court,
entered an order confirming the school board's
determination. On appeal by the teacher, the
Court of Appeals affirmed the order.

An appeal from this decision has been filed
in the Supreme Court of the United States.

Schwartz v. Bogen
281 N.Y.S. (2d) 279
New York Supreme Court, Appellate Division,
Second Department, June 12, 1967.

(See Teacher's Day in Court: Review of 1966,
p. 9.)

A New York City teacher seeking a license as
high-school department chairman sought to exam-
ine the standard against which her performance
was measured in an examination. The Board of
Examiners refused to give more than photocopies
of the teacher's own examination papers and a
rating sheet. A suit to review the action of
the Board of Examiners resUlted in a decision
in favor of the board, and the teacher appealed.

On appeal, the court held that refusal to
permit the teacher to examine the standard
against which her performance on the test was
measured was unreasonable and substantially
impaired her right of appeal. The examinee
should be able to check conclusions of the ex-
aminers by some objective comparison. To chal-
lenge a standard he has never seen or forego his
right of review, "is an unreasonable choice to
impose."

The board argued that, despite its refusal
to furnish standard answers for many years,
thousands of applicants had been able to prepare
and file appeals, and that approximately 15 per-
cent of the appeals were successful each year.
The court rejected this argument, saying, "The
fact that some appellants have managed success-
fully to overcome a handicap that should not
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have been imposed is nc argument for continuity
of that handicap."

In order to obtain an adequate review of her
case, the court directed that the teacher be
furnished with "the standard answers and rating
directions applicable to the essay-type parts of
her examination and [be allowed] a reasonable
time to prepare and file an appeal."

White v. Board of Education of the City
of New York

277 N.Y.S. (2d) 359
Supreme Court of New York, Special Term,
New York County, Part I, June 22, 1966.

The teacher had been employed as a substitute
teacher for about two years up to June 1964, and
as a regular elementary teacher from September
1964 to June 1965, having passed the written
part of the examination and having been issued
a conditional license as of February 26, 1964,
"subject to investigation of record" in accord
with recommend7tions of the Board of Examiners
and pursuant to bylaws of the school board. The
bylaws required an "appraisal of record" of an
applicant, and provided that the record may be
subject to appraisal up to the time of final
action on the application.

The teacher was notified by the Board of
Examiners on June 29, 1965, that his record was
unsatisfactory, and, based on its recommendation,
his conditional license was terminated as of
August 31, 1965. The primary basis for this
unsatisfactory rating was his conduct as a sub-
stitute teacher between March 19, 1964, and
May 15, 1964, which culminated in his dismissal
from the school where he worked. Dismissal was
for insubordination, for failure to show courtesy
and respect for lawful authority, and for ina-
bility to get along with fellow teachers. Sub-
sequently, the teacher's substitute license was
revoked for conduct unbecoming a ceacher. At
the request of the Board of Examiners, the teach-
et appeared and was questioned on the sufficiency
of his record on March 5, 1965, at which time
he was confronted with the report of his former
principal and was given an oppertunity to rebut
the report and other reports critical of his
conduct at schools where he had previously taught
and to submit further materials he wished the
board to consider before making its decision.

After an unsuccessful appeal of his unsatis-
factory r '-ing to the committee of appeals of
the Board of Examiners, the teacher brought
court proceedings for annulment of the rating,
the termination of the validity of his condi-
tional license, and the termination of his serv-
ices as a regular teacher, and for an order that
he be reinstated with back pay. He contended
that he Lad already acquired tenure as a regular
teacher and that his license could not be re-
voked without notice of charges and a hearing;
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that his unsatisfactory rating war arbitrary
and capricious; and that the board had no right
to take into account his record subsequent to
March 17, 1964, the date he was notified of
passing the examination.

The court denied the relief requested and
dismissed the teacher's petition. The court
held, on the evidence before it, that there Td.a
a proper and reasonable basis for appraising the
teacher's record as unsatisfactory; that, there-
fcdre, a teacher had never in fact passed the

entire examination, and his conditional license
issued prior to the completion of the investi-
gatory portion of the examination in accordance
with the bylaws of the school board, was legally
terminated.

The court rejected the contention that before
the termination of the license, the teacher was
entitled to a full hearing on the charges against
htm, saying that a hearing was mandatory only
for a teacher with tenure, a status this teacher
had never attained.



SALARIES

District of Columbia

Crawford v. United States
376 F. (2d) 266

United States Court of Claims, March 17, 1967.
Certiorari denied, 88 S. Ct. 781, January 15,
1968.

Overseas teachers brought suit against the
United States government for recovery of back
pay allegedly due for the years 1959 through
1966. Throughout this period, costs for oper-
ating the overseas schools were covered by
various appropriation bills, each one restrict-
ing the amount to be spent on education by a
11per-pupil limitation." In 1959, a law was
enacted requiring, among other things, that
"the Secretary of each military department shall
fix the rates of basic compensation of teachers
and teaching positions in his military depart-
ment in relation to the rates of basic compen-
sation for similar positions in the United
States but no such rate of basic compensation
so fixed shall exceed the highest rate of com-
pensation for similar positions of a comparable
level of duties and responsibilities under the
municipal government of the District of Colum-
bia."

In order to carry out the dict=,es of the
law, meetings were held among the Department of
Defense, the Overseas Education Association,
and the National Education Association. The
result was the promulgation of salary determina-
tion procedures, which provided for annual com-
parison of compensation rates with the salaries
offered in school jurisdictions of 100,000 pop-
ulation and over. These procedures were keyed
to the per-pupil limitation established by Con-
gress, and the comparison was used as a basis
for seeking adjustments of that limitation in
order to increase the compensation schedule.

In their petition, the teachers claimed that
teachers' salaries under the law were to be
fixed so that they would be equal to the sala-
ries paid to teachers in similar positions in
schools in the District of Columbia; that, al-
ternatively, teachers' salaries were to be fixed
at rates equal to those paid to teachers in
similar positions in schools in the United
States but not to exceed the highest salaries
for comparable positions in the District of
Columbia; and that continuing readjustment was
mandatory without regard to the per-pupil lim-
itation contained in the appropriation acts.
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The United States contended that the act re-
quired no continual readjustments in salary
rates without prior congressional approval and
in fact there were no funds to pay the sala-
ries now claimed; and that assuming for the sake
of argument that Congress had established a

specific mandatory statutory rate, the fixing
of annual expenditure ceilings via the per-pu-
pil limitation would result in an implied re-
peal of any obligation the 1959 law was said
by the teachzTs to have been credted.

The court dismissed the teachers' petitions
and held that the statutory words "in relation
to" were not to be interpreted as meaning that
overseas teachers salaries must be "equal to"
salaries for comparable positions in the Dis-
trict of Columbia schools. To so interpret the
statute would render meaningless the language
prohibiting the "fixing of salaries in excess
of those paid to the District of Columbia teach-
ers" and requiring the comparison of overseas
rates with prevailing rates for comparable posi-
tions in the United States. Nor did the act
require rates of basic compensation to be equal
to those paid to teachers in similar positions
in schools in the United States, since nowhere
did the Congress fix the salaries or define the
positions to be looked at for comparison pur-
poses. The Congress merely set the boundaries
and vested the Secretary of Defense with dis-
cretion to issue regulations governing the
basic rates of compensation.

Having decided that the standard of equality
to comparable positions in the District of Co-
lumbia or throughout the United States was not
prescribed by the Congress, and furthermore,
that the Secretary of Defense was clothed with
discretionary power to fix the salaries, the
court turned to the regulations promulgated by
the Secretary of Defense under the act to as-
certain whether the teachers' salaries were
to be continually adjusted in accordance with
increments given to teachers serving in similar
positions in the United States as defined in
the regulations, independent of the appropria-
ion authorized.

Upon examination of the legislative history
of the 1959 act, the court concluded that the
salaries of the overseas teachers were keyed to
the i:er-pupil limitation contained in the con-
gressional appropriations acts and were to be
fixed within such limitation in the discretion
of the Secretary of Defense. Further, the act
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did not create a mandate for continual adjust-
ment of salaries in accordance with increments
given teachers in the United States. In so
holding, the court rejected the teachers' argu-
ment that the 1966 amendment 't.o the act requir-
ing that the salaries of overseas teachers be
equal to that of the salaries of teachers in
urban areas of 100,000 population or over mani-
fested the positive intent of the Congress when
it enacted the original legislation in 1959.
The Supreme Court of the United States denied a
petition for a writ of certiorari for a review
of this decision.

Illinois

Peo le ex rel. Cin uino v. Board of Education
of City of Chicago
230 N.E. (2d) 85
Appellate Court of Illinois, First District,
Fourth Division, August 30, 1967; rehearing
denied September 28, 1967.

A teacher appealed from a judgment denying
his prayer for reinstatement to Lane IV of the
board of education salary schedule for holders
of Ph.D.and Ed.D.degrees. He also sought salary
payments from the time of his initial applica-
tion for Lane IV status and salary payments from
the time of his removal from Lane IV to the
present.

The teacher had earned 65 semester hours of
credit beyond the master's degree in universi-
ties in the United States. After he took three
additional graduate courses from the University
of Naples (Italy), his doctoral thesis was ac-
cepted by that university and he was awarded the
degree of Doctor of Letters. In processing the
teacher's application for Lane IV placement, the
school board wrote to the U. S. Off.ice of Educa-
tion for an evaluation of the Italian degree.
The response was that on the basis of the teach-
er's graduate studies, plus his examination for
degree of Doctor of Letters from the University
of Naples, the teacher's education "would cor-
respond roughly to a doctor's degree in the
United States."

The board then notified the teacher that its
records showed only that he passed the examina-
tion for the degree, and that it could take no
further action until it had a positive statement
that a doctor's degree had been awarded. No
mention was made that the degree was insuffi-
cient for Lane IV placement.

Upon his second application, some three years
later, the board placed the teacher on Lane IV.
He then applied for back salary retroactive to
the date of his original application. Apprbxi-
mately a year and a half later, the board re-
voked the teacher's placement in Lane IV and
began deducting, without his consent, $50 a
month out of his salary in order to recover

$1,625 paid as salary increment while he was
on Lane IV.

The trial court ruled inadmissable evidence
that 10 other teachers in Lane IV (of 115) did
not have Ph.D.or Ed.D. degrees, holding that the
board was bound by the specific language of its
own rule that the teacher was not entitled to
Lane IV placement. It further held that the
teacher was entitled to recover the amount with-
held from his salary after his removal from
Lane IV but ruled that he was not entitled to
reinstatement since the rules of the board spe-
cifically required a Ph.D. or Ed.D. degree,
which the teacher did not have.

On appeal, the lower court decision on the
issue of reinstatement was reversed. The ap-
pellate court held that once the bow-d placed
the teacher on Lane IV, its attemp:, to re-eval-
uate and revoke his placement constituted an
arbitrary and discriminatory action since the
placement was not made through fraud, duress, or
mistake. The court found also that the teach-
er's initial placement in Lane IV was proper,
for it was in the discretion of the board to in-
terpret its own rules liberally to allow degrees
equivalent to the Ph.D. and Ed.D. for Lane IV
placement. Further, evidence of the other teach-
ers in Lane IV without the specific degree re-
quired by the board rules should have been ad-
mittee to show precedents furnished by the board
itself. The evidence that 10 other teachers re-
ceived and retained placement in Lane IV with-
out specific Ph.D. or Ed.D. degrees, '..he court

said, condtituted concluAve proof of arbitrary
and discriminatory board action as to the teach-
er in this case.

The question of whether the teacher's salary
increment should be retroactive to the date of
his first application for Lane IV placement was
remanded to the trial court for a determination
of the school-board policy.

Kentucky

Huff v. Harlan County Board of Education
408 S.W. (2d) 457
Court of Appeals of Kentucky, July 1, 1966.

(See page 27.)

Mississippi

Chatham v. Johnson
195 So. (2d) 62
Supreme Court of Mississippi, January 3, 1967.

A school principal who was given leaves of
absence without pay for the period June 15,
1963, to September 1, 1963, while campaigning
for the office of county school superintendent,
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New Y ork

Aaro
277
Sup
ci

n v. Allen
N.Y.S. (2d) 784
reme Court of New York, Albany County, Spe-

al Term, February 21, 1967.

The New York City board of education refused
to reclassify petitioners from the title of

junior principal of elementary school to the
title of principal of elementary school and to

pay them the salary of a principal. After the
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state commissioner of education dismissed pe-
titioners' appeal, they sought a judgment an-
nulling his determination and also requested
that the board reclassify and pay them as prin-

cipals.

The cczaissioner had determined that the
board's policy of differentiating between the
position and salary of principal and the poei-
tion and salary of junior principal, based on
school size, even though each performs the same
types of duties, is neither arbitrary, unrea-
sonable, nor discriminatory.

PetitIoners, all licensed as junior princi-
pals, contended that since they performed the
same duties and possessed the same qualifica-

tions as licensed principals, the commissioner's
decision was arbitrary and discriminatory in
sustaining the board's action in establishing
a lower salary schedule for the position of

junior principal.

The court held that under the applicable
Education Law and the bylaws adopted by the
board of education, petitioners, having no li-
cense as principal, had no legal right to the
title of principal and the salary attached to
that position. It is the right to the posi-
tion, obtained in the manner as prescribed by
law, the court said, that determines the right
to the salary incident to the position, and not
the performance of the duties in the position.
There being no showing of arbitrariness in the
commissioner's determination, his order was up-

held as final and conclusive.

Goldblatt v. Board of Education of the City of
New York
275 N.Y.S. (2d) 550
Civil Court of the City of New York, New York
County, Special Term, Part I, November 22, 1966.

A New York City teacher who served on a jury
sued to recover the difference between the sal-
ary she would have earned for teaching and the

salary she received as a juror. She contended
that the school board discriminated against her
because of her sex in that it paid men teachers
for jury duty but refused to pay women teach-
ers, and that this refusal was illegal and anti-

social.

By statute, men are required to serve on
juries, but women are automatically entitled to
an exemption. The bylaws of the New York City
school board provide that absence for "re-
quired" jury duty shall result in no salary
loss, and the agreement between the school board
and the United Federation of Teachers (UFT)
likewise provided that teachers "required" to
serve jury duty would receive full salary less

compensation received as a juror.

The court ruled that the school board did not
discriminate against the teacher because of her
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sex; and since under the statute the woman
teacher was not compelled to serve on a iury,
she could not recover tha differential between
the compengation she received for voluntary jury
service and the salary she would have received
for teaching. To pay the differential, the
court said, would violate the contract between
the school board and the teachers union as well
as the board bylaws.

Ohio

Board of Education of Springfield School Dis-
trict v. Butts
230 N.E. (2d) 125
Court of Appeals of Ohio, Clark County,
January 28, 1965.

(See Teacher's Day in Court: Review of 1965,
p. 14.)

The school board brought an action for a de-
claratory judgment to determine the rights under
the Ohio School Foundation Law of 38 teachers
each of whom had served in the armed forces.
All parties stipulated that the trial court was
to determine three issues: (a) whether a frac-
tional part of a year served in the armed forces
is to be considered in computing service cred-
its; (b) whether the statute of limitations
applied against some of the teachers; and
(c) whether the school board was entitled to
credit for any sums paid to the teachers as sal-
aries in excess of the minimum salary required
by law.

The trial court ruled as follows: (a) Each
teacher was entitled to compensation in the
amount of the difference between the amount paid
him and the amount he would have been entitled
to, according to the salary schedule plus in-
crements, had he been given credit for full time
spent in the armed forces. (b) The fact that
the hoard paid salaries in excess of the mini-
mum required by law was no defense. (c) The
teachers have a cause of action when the school
district fails to pay the minimum salary estab-
lished by statute. (d) The right of the teach-
ers to recover unpaid minimum salaries is barred
by the six-year statute of limitations.

Pertinent was the state minimum salary law
which until 1960 required that full credit on
the salary schedule be given to any person for
time spent in the armed forces. A 1960 amend-
ment required the school board to give full
credit on the salary schedule for each year of

^

service outside the district, or for military
service, or a combination of these, to a total
of at least five years. The military service
provision was further amended as of January 1,
1962, to provide for full credit in the form of
an annual salary increment on the schedule for
each year of 12 months of service in the armed
forces.

The appellate court was of the opinion that
the minimum salary statute as amended prior to
January 1, 1962, was intended by the legislature
to allow school teachers full credit for full
time spent in military service, within whatever
limits specifically set forth. The purpose of
the credit provision, the court said, was to
place veterans as nearly as possible in the same
earnings and employment position they would have
occupied had they not spent time in the armed
forces. Accordingly, the court upheld the find-
ing of the trial court that each teacher was
entitled to full credit for full time spent in
the military forces and that the amendment ef-
fective as of January 1, 1962, allowing credit
for each 12 months of military service was not
retroactive.

The court found untenable the board's argu-
ment that it should be allowed a credit for any
sums paid to the teachers in excess of the mini-
mum salary schedule required by law. The law
allowed the board to establish and file any sal-
ary schedule in excess of the required minimum
salaries which the tax resources of the district
could support. The court said that to construe
the statute, as the school board suggested, so
as to apply full credit for military service
only on the basis of the state minimum salary
schedule, but not on the district's established
schedule in excess of the minimum, would "ne-
gate and render inoperative every provision con-
tained in the applicable statute." The court
concluded that in view of the intent and purpose
of the statute, all of its provisions apply to
any schedule adopted by the board during the
period in question. Hence, the mere fact that
the board established a salary schedule in ex-
cess of the statutory minimum did not excuse
the board from recognizing any credit due the
teachers for military service.

Finally, the court upheld the trial court's
determination that the statute granting credit
for military service created a cause of action
for the teachers, and therefore, the six-year
statute of limitations applied to claims brought
by the teachers for salaries due for full mili-
tary service credit.



CONTRACTS

Arkansas

Davis v. Board of Trustees of Arkansas A & M
College
270 F. Supp. 528
United States District Court, E. D. Arkansas,
Pine Bluff Division, September 1, 1967.

(See page 55.)

Special School District of Fort Smith v. Lynch
413 S.W. (2d) 880
Supreme Court of Arkansas, April 24, 1967.

Because of illness, the teacher found herself
unable to perform her teaching contract for the
school year 1964-65. On December 9, 1964, she
requested and was granted a leave of absence for
the remainder of the school year. According to
provisions in the administrative policy handbook,
a teacher on leave was entitled to re-employment,
provided there was a vacancy which in the judg-
ment of the school superintendent the returning
teacher was qualified to fill. The employee on
leave was required within 30 days of the expira-
tion of the leave to give written notice to the
superintendent of his intention to return to the
employ of the school system or to submit his res-
ignation.

During the leave period, the teacher applied
for and received disability benefits for several
months from the state teachers retirement system,
but returned all disability retirement checks
received after July 1965. Sometime in late May
or early June 1965, the teacher orally informed
the superintendent that she desired to again
teach at the start of the fall term and had been
told by her doctor that, if her health continued
to progress, she would be able to teach in the
fall. It was not until August 9, 1965, that the
teacher for the first time wrote the school su-
perintendent requesting that her leave be termi-
nated and that she be returned to her teaching
position.

When the school board did not give her a con-
tract, the teacher instituted suit on August 31,
1965, seeking an order directing the school
board and the superintendent to issue her a
teaching contract for 1965-66 and restraining
them from entering into any other teaching con-
tracts until hers was issued. The school
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authorities contended that the teacher did not
comply with notice requirements for reinstate-
ment as called for in the leave provisions. The
trial court found that under statutory provisions
regarding notice to teachers of nonrenewal of
their contracts, the teacher was entitled to her
contract and to recover compensation at the pre-
vailing rates minus the amounts paid to her by
the retirement board from October 1, 1965, to
September 1, 1966.

The school board and the superintendent sought
a reversal of this decision. The question was
whether, in changing her status from an active
teacher to that of an inactive one on leave and
drawing disability payments, the teacher still
retained the identical rights of a teacher who
completed her contract, or whether it was first
necessary that she follow established procedures
to become reinstated to active standing.

Pursuant to statutory provisions, all teaching
contracts were to be renewed from one school year
to another unless the school board notified the
teacher in writing during the period of tbs con-
tract or within 10 days after the close of school
term that the contract would not be renewed, or
II unless such contract is superseded by another
contract between the parties." Admittedly the
board did not send the teacher the required 10-
day written notice.

The court held that these provisions could
have reference only to teachers who have ful-
filled their contracts and were eligible to be
11 carried over" to another school year, and did
not apply to the teacher in this case who had
not fulfilled her contract for the 1964-65 school
year albeit through no fault of her own. The
administrative leave of absence granted the
teacher constituted another contract, the court
ruled. But whether the sick leave was accom-
plished under a new contract or under the terms
of the teaching contract for 1964-65, the teach-
er breached her contract in that she failed to
comply with the school-board requirement of writ-
ten notification to the superintendent of her
intention to return to active status within 30
days of the expiration of the leave period.

Decision of the trial court was reversed.
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Colorado

Bi Sand School District N . 100-J Elbert
County v. Carroll
433 P. (2d) 325
Supreme Court of Colorado, November 13, 1967.

The school board informally "authorized" the
superintendent of schools to "contact and employ"
a combination principal and teacher for one of
its schools. To facilitate the process, the
superintendent was given a contract signed in
the blank by the president and the secretary of
the board. Subsequently the superintendent came
to terms with a teacher, filled in all the terms
of the contract and gave it to the teacher. The
teacher claimed he signed and returned the con-
tract. Ten days later the teacher was purported-
ly discharged by the superintendent without a
hearing. The teacher sued the school board, al-
leging an employment contract and its breach by
the board when he was wrongfully discharged
"without good cause shown or a hearing."

The board contended that there was no valid
contract since the board could not lawfully dele-
gate to the superintendent its powers to employ
teachers. The trial court rendered judgment for
the teacher for the amount of the contract plus
interest.

The question on appeal was whether a school
board may delegate to its superintendent of
schools the "power" and "duty" to employ teach-
ers.

The statute relating to the powers of school
boards provides that it shall be the duty of
every school board to employ or discharge teach-
ers and fix their salaries.

The court reversed the decision in favor of
the teacher and ordered the case dismissed. It

held that the power to employ teachers and fix
their salary is not a ministerial function which
with sufficient guidelines can be delegated, but
on the contrary is a legislative or judicial
power involving the exercise of considerable dis-
cretion, vested exclusively in the school board
and cannot be delegated. Hence, there never
was a valid and binding contract between the
teacher and the school district.

Ledbetter v. School District No. 83 El Paso
County
428 P. (2d) 912
Supreme Court of Colorado, June 19, 1967;
rehearing denied, July 17, 1967.

A teacher sued the school district, seeking
a decree that the school board's attempted termi-
nation of his contract was a nullity.

A Colorado statute provides that any teacher
not under continuous tenure shall be deemed re-
employed for the succeeding year unless the em-

ploying school board shall cause notice in writ-
ing to be given the teacher on or before the.
15th day of April of the term in which the teach-
er is employed.

During his third successive year of teaching
in the district, the board on April 11, 1963,
sent to the teacher by registered mail a notice
of termination effective at the beginning of the
following school year. The letter was sent to
the teacher's former address and was rerouted by
the post office to his current address on
April 13, two days before the statutory deadline
for such notice. Because the teacher was not
home, a notice to call at the post office was
left at his home. The teacher testified that
he did not receive this postal notice but admit-
ted that he did get a final notice on April 18.
He picked up the letter at the post office on
April 23.

The trial court dismissed the suit, finding
that since the teacher had failed to receive the
letter before the deadline by reason of his own
absence, he, therefore, could not defeat the
giving of notice.

On appeal, the judgment was affirmed. The
court distinguished between statutes which re-
quire that notice must be "served" or "received"
and statutes, such as the one involved herein,
requiring only that notice be "given." The court
held that the school district gave notice to the
teacher within the time required by the statute.
The means used to convey the notice was an ac-
ceptable one in the law, and the delay in de-
livery was through no fault of the school dis-
trict.

Yribia v. Huerfano School District RE-1
423 P. (2d) 335
Supreme Court of Colorado, February 6, 1967.

The teacher, holder of a life certificate to
teach in Colorado public schools, was employed
by the school district from 1958 to 1960 when
her services were terminated. She had not served
long enough to acquire tenure. Her notice
of termination stated that if additional teach-
ers were to be employed in the future, she would
be given first consideration. The teacher sued,
contending that this statement amounted to a con-
tract to re-employ her. The court held that this
statement was not intended to create any con-
tractual liability, and that no contract was es-
tablished by the evidence in this case.

Georgia

Kelley v. Spence
156 S.E. (2d) 351
Supreme Court of Georgia, July 14, 1967.

The teacher's petition for court relief showed
only that this election by the school board

_AM



to teach an additional 12 months was revoked by
the board before the contract was executed, al-
though the teacher alleged he had notified the
board of his acceptance. The lower court sus-
tained a demurrer to the petition. This judg-

ment was affirmed on appeal.

In view of the statements in the petition,
the court held that there never was any contract
between the parties which would require the
board to give the teacher notice and a hearing
pursuant to statute since he was no longer a
teacher upon termination of his present contract.
Nor could the superintendent be required to ex-
ecute and present a contract to the teacher
since the board had rescinded his election to
employment before any contract was executed.
And since by statute all teachers' contracts
must be in writing, the teacher's acceptance of
his election would not be binding on him or the
board.

Massachusetts

Konovalchik v. School Committee of Salem
226 N.E. (2d) 222
Supreme Judicial Court of Massachusetts,
May 10, 1967.

By a four-to-three vote, the school committee
decided to award the plaintiff a three-year con-
tract as football coach. In another vote, the
city solicitor was asked to draw up a contract
and have it at the next meeting. Because the
city solicitor was in the hospital and unable
to draw up the contract, a committee member of
the majority typed out a conLract substantially
in the form of the plaintiff's existing contract
but did not include the term, the compensation,
and another unrelated item. The plaintiff
signed it.

On the date the school committee was to meet
to approve the draft, the three dissenters ad-
journed the meeting for lack of a quorum al-
though they knew that some of the majority mem-
bers were in the building. At the same time,
the majority members were signing the contract
form in the secretary's office, where most con-
tracts were signed. A copy was given to the
plaintiff, one copy went to the office of the
superintendent of schools, and one copy was
placed in the city hall of records.

The lower court held that a contract was

made. The decision was reversed on appeal,
since the majority member who drafted the con-
tract and his majority associates were without
authority to determine for the school Cuiwaittee
the contract terms or to submit any document or
offer of contract to the plaintiff. His em-
ployment was dependent upon the drafting and sub-
mission of a formal contract to the school com-
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mittee and of approval of such contract by the
committee.

Missouri

Lynch v. Webb City School District No. 92
418 S.W. (2d) 608
Springfield, Missouri Court of Appeals,
August 25, 1967.

(See Teacher's Day in Court: Review of 1964,

p. 18.)

In this appeal, the school board sought a re-
versal of summary judgment in favor of the teach-
er for salary due her for breach of her contract

for the 1961-62 school year. In an earlier ap-
peal, the court had ruled with respect to one
count in the teacher's complaint that the teach-
er had not actually tendered her resignation
nor had the school board accepted it.

The present issue was whether there was a
contract between the sc.hool board and the teach-
er for the 1961-62 school year.

According to the minutes of the school board
meeting of March 11, 1961, the teacher had been
re-elected for the 1961-62 school year. On
April 5, 1961, the school superintendent sent
the teacher a form contract together with a no-
tice that she had 15 days or until April 20, 1961,
to return the signed contract. The signature of
the board's president and the attestation of the
board's secretary were not placed on the instru-
ment which recited the number of months school
was to be taught and the salary to be paid. The
teacher signed the contract on April 5, 1961, but
held it until the afternoon of April 11, 1961,
when she tried to deliver it to the superintend-
ent. Finding his office closed, she delivered
the contract to the vice-president of the board
personally in a sealed envelope. This board
member took the sealed envelope with him to the
board meeting that night and gave it to the
board secretary.

Insofar as the record showed, the envelope
was not opened during this meeting at which the
superintendent advised the board that the teach-
er had returned her contract unsigned and recom-
mended that the teacher be notified that her
services would be terminated at the end of the
1960-61 school year. The board accepted and
approved this recommendation. The vice-presi-
dent had actual knowledge that the envelope con-
tained the teacher's signed contract but did not
speak up.

At a special board meeting two days later,
the superintendent told the board that in fact
the teacher had signed and returned her contract
on April 11, 1961, but took the position, as did
the board in this appeal, that the instrument
signed and returned by the teacher was not a
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complete contract "signed by the teacher and the
president of the board and attested by the clerk
of the district." At this special meeting, the
board voted to terminate the teacher's contract
immediately for violating rules and regulations
of the school board.

0n the basis of the entire record, the court
held that the facts established substantial and
sufficient compliance with the statutory require-
ments that teaching contracts must be in writing
and authorized by the board, although the signa-
ture of the board president and the attestation
of the secretary were not on the instrument the
teacher signed and returned. In so holding, the
court cited other judicial decisions that a
teacher's contract need not be "in any partic-
ular form" or in a single document bearing the
signatures of the teacher and the president of
the board and the attestation of the board sec-
retary.

Judgment in favor of the teacher was affirmed.

North Dakota

Cam bell v. Wishek Public School District
150 N.W. (2d) 840
Supreme Court of North Dakota,
March 30, 1967; rehearing denied, June 2, 1967.

The teacher had a contract for the 1963-64
school year to teach fourth grade. The contract
contained a clause that in the event the teacher
became pregnant, either party could terminate
the contract after the fourth month of pregnancy
by giving written notice to the other. The
teacher advised the superintendent in December
1963 that she was pregnant, and requested that
the school board grant her a leave of absence
starting January 31, 1964, for the remainder of
the sche1 year. The school board complied.
The child was born four months prematurely on
January 28, 1964, and died that day. In Febru-
ary 1964, the teacher requested to be reinstated.
The board denied the request, having hired a
substitute teacher for the remainder of the
school term. The tercher continued to live in
the community until April 1964, during which
time she did same substitute teaching in the
school district.

This action was brought for alleged breach of
contract and for exemplary damages. The com-
plaint alleged that the school board acted in

concert and in an arbitrary and capricious man-
ner to deprive the teacher of her contractual
rights and to confer them on a substitute teach-
er, allegedly related to a school-board member.
The board denied the allegations. The action
was dismissed and the teacher appealed.

The court upheld the judgment, dismissing the
action on the grounds that the teacher failed
to prove her allegations that the school board
breached her contract.

Meier v. Foster School District No. 2
146 N.W. (2d) 882
Supreme Court of North Dakota, December 7, 1966.

A home economics teacher sued the school
board to recover salary of $4,183 claimed to be
due under a contract she entered into with the
school district in February 1958 for the 1958-59
school year. The board terminated the contract
at the start of that school year because an in-
sufficient number of pupils had enrolled in the
home economics program. The board in defense
claimed that the conduct of the teacher during
the previous school year had alienated prospec-
tive pupils and, therefore, fewer signed up; and
that it acted in good faith in discontinuing the
program, for it would have received no federal
or state aid because of the low enrollment and
could not operate the program without this fi-
nancial assistance.

The trial court rendered judgment for the
school district. The decision was reversed on
appeal.

The court held that the mere fact that the
teacher's services were no longer necessary did
not justify her dismissal without compensation
in the absence of a statutory or contractual
provision permitting termination of the contract
prior to its expiration and discharge of a teach-
er because of lack of pupils. Since the board
had breached the contract, the teacher was
entitled to recover the amount of salary awing
less any sum actually earned or which might have
been earned by the teacher in the exercise of
reasonable diligence in seeking and obtaining
similar employment. The burden of proving rea-
sonable diligence to mitigate damages was on the
school board. A review of the record did not
show that this burden was met. Therefore, the
court concluded the teacher was entitled to re-
cover $4,183 plus interest at 4 percent per year.



TENURE

Alabama

Greene v. County Board of Education of Calhoun
County
197 So. (2d) 771
Supreme Court of Alabama, April 6, 1967.

After a public hearing on charges the school
board preferred, the board transferred the tenure
teacher from his position as head football coach
to basketball coach in the same school. The
former position carried a supplemental salary
of $1,500, and the latter, $750. The notice to
the teacher recited that the transfer was with-
out loss of status or for any political or per-
sonal reasons.

The state tenure law provides that a tenure
teacher who has been transferred may appeal from
the school-board decision to the state tenure
commission to determine if the action complied
with the statute or was taken for political or
personal reasons. The statutory procedure for
this appeal is the filing of a notice of appeal
with the commission and of a copy with the em-
ploying school board. An appeal from the can-
cellation of a contract of a tenure teacher is
also to the state tenure commission, but the
appeal procedure is the giving of written notice
within a specified time to the local school
superintendent or the chairman of the local
school board.

In this instance, the teacher followed the
appeal procedure for cancellation of contract.
The state tenure commission overruled the local
board's action. The board instituted court
proceedings for a writ that the commission's
order be vacated. The writ was granted and an
appeal followed.

The court concluded that the assignment of
the teacher froul football coach was a transfer
from one position to another in the school, and
consequently, an appeal from the local board's
decision should have been perfected by filing
the notice of appeal with the state tenure com-
mission. The court held that since the teacher
failed to comply with the statutory mandate,
the commission had no jurisdiction to review
the transfer, and its order overruling the local
board was null and void.

Judgment of the lower court vacating the
order of the state tenure commission was af-
firmed.

2 1

Alaska

Watts v. Seward School Board
421 P. (2d) 586
Supreme Court of Alaska, December 7, 1966; re-
hearing denied, February 3, 1967.
423 P. (2d) 678
Certiorari granted, Supreme Court of the United
States, October 9, 1967, 88 S. Ct. 34.

(See Teacher's Da in Court: Review of 1965,
p. 19; Review of 1964, p. 22.

After a hearing the school board in 1960 dis-
missed two tenure teachers on the grounds of
immorality, which under the Alaska tenure law
then in effect was defined as "conduct of a per-
son tending to bring the individual concerned or
the teaching profession into public disgrace or
disrepute." A separate ground for dismissal was
that the teachers were guilty of substantial non-
compliance with school-board Regulation E(7)
which provided that grievances, complaints, and
communications from employees shall be submitted
to the school board through the superintendent
and for an appeal to the board. The school board
found both teachers guilty of immorality for
their part in compiling, reproducing, and distri-
buting, in violation of this regulation, an open
letter containing false statements disparaging
the superintendent. In addition, one teacher was
found guilty of immorality, in that he held pri-
vate conversations with various teachers in which
he solicited ',heir support to oust the school
superintendent from his position. The immorality
of the second teacher was that, in view of the
lack of success in ousting the school superin-
tendent, he made a speech to a labor union about
getting rid of the school board.

In an earlier decision, the Alaska Supreme
Court sustained the dismissals. An appeal was
taken to the Supreme Court of the United States
wherein the teachers contended that their dis-
missal for engaging in the conduct here described
unconstitutionally infringed their rights to
political expression guaranteed by the First and
Fourteenth Amendments. While this appeal was
pending, the Alaska legislature in 1965 amended
the statute for revocation of teaching certifi-
cates, by defining immorality as "the commission
of an act which, under the laws of the state, con-
stitutes a crime involving moral turpitude." In

addition, the legislature passed a new law that
no school-board rule or regulation may restrict
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the right of teachers to engage in comment or
criticism of school officials ol achool employ-
ees, or other public officials, outside school
hours, to the same extent that any private in-
dividual may exercise that right.

In view of these supervening changes in state
law, the Supreme Court of the United States in
May 1965 remanded the case for further consider-
ation in the light of the new enactments. In

1966, the definition of immorality in the tenure
law was also amended to mean an act which consti-
tutes a crime involving moral turpitude.

In this present appeal, the Alaska Supreme
Court again affirmed the judgment dismissing
the teachers. The court found that in all but
one respect, the evidence sustained the findings

of the school board that the teachers were
guilty of statutory immorality as then defined
in the tenure law. The conclusion of the school
board that the speech of the teacher before the
union constituted immorality was set aside as
unsupported by substantial evidence.

The court concluded that the new statutory
definition of immorality in the tenure law could
have no retrospective effect because of the ab-
sence of an express legislative declaration that

the amendment was to operate retrospectively.
On this reasoning the same conclusion was reuied
with respect to application to the facts of
this case of the statute prohibiting rules re-
stricting the right of teachers to criticize
school or public officials outside school
hours.

Another issue before the court was whether
the board's conclusion infringed the teachers'
right to freedom of speech under the First
Amendment. On this issue the court held there

was no constitutional question associated with
the conclusion of the board that the teachers'
publication and circulation of the open letter
to the public was substantial noncompliance
with Regulation E(7) which required that "griev-
ances, complaints, and communications" be sub-

mitted to the board through the superintendent.
While the teachers had a constitutional right
to compile, reproduce, and distribute the open
letter even though it contained false statements
concerning the superintendent, the court said,
this did not mean the teachers could not be
held appropriately accountable where their own
acts wrongfully damaged their own and the super-
intendent's professional prestige, reflected
detrimentally on the whole teaching profession
and resulted in the public's loss of respect
for the two teachers and the local school sys-

tem.

Under the facts of this case--the false state-
ments in the letter and the substitutioq of a
mass meeting for an orderly process of hearing
and appeal as provided in Regulation E(7)--the
court concluded that the teachers had exceeded

the limits of the exercise of their rights of
free speech and were not entitled to require the
school board to renew their teaching contracts
under the tenure law.

Subsequently, the teachers petitioned the
Alaska Supreme Court for a rehearing under the
court rules, alleging that the court had "over-

looked, or failed to consider" constitutional
questions concerning free speech, due process of
law, and equal protection of the laws with re-
spect to the teachers' violation of the school
board's Regulation E(7). Since at no time in
the six years that this case had been in exist-
ence had the teachers urged either in the admin-
istrative tribunals or in the courts any con-
stitutional questions relating to the validity
and application of this regulation, the court
held it would not consider constitutional aspects
raised for the first time in a petition for re-
hearing. The rehearing was denied.

The Supreme Court of the United States granted
a writ of certiorari for a review of the case.

Note: On June 3, 1968, the Supreme Court re-
versed the judgment and remanded the case to the
state court for further consideration in the

light of its decision in Pickering (36 Law Week

3463). See p. 25 of this report.

Arizona

School District No. 8, Pinal County v. Superior
Court of Pinal County
433 P. (2d) 28
Supreme Court of Arizona, En Banc, November 2,
1967.

In the dismissal notice to the probationary
teacher, the school board stated the causes to
be lack of cooperation and insubordination. The

teacher sought a writ of mandamus in the lower
court to compel the board to issue to her a
written teaching contract for the coming school
year. In turn, the school board brought suit
in the supreme court to prohibit^the issuance
of the writ.

The teacher contended that the words "lack
of cooperation" and "insubordination" are "gross
conclusions" and therefore failed to constitute
a statement of the reasons for dismissal as re-
quired by the tenure law.

The Supreme Court of Arizona prohibited the
lower court from interfering with the discretion
of the board in the decision to dismiss the
teacher.

The court held that notice of dismissal or
termination of employment of a probationaryteach-
er contemplated by the tenure law need not specify

in detail the time, place, or circumstances of



the conduct which the board or school adminis-
trator finds detrimental to her efficiency as
a teacher, and that the :.anguage of a notice is

is sufficient if it simpLy states undesirable

qualities which merit a ;efusal to enter into

a further contract. Since ae statute did not
require "good cause" for termination of a con-
tract of a probationary teacher, the purpose of

the statement of reasons, the court said, is
simply to point out the teacher's inadequacies
so that she may correct them in the event of

subsequent employment.

California

Adelt v. Richmond School District
58 Cal. Rptr. 151
Court of Appeal of California, First District,
Division 2, April 17, 1967; rehearing denied,
May 17, 1967. Hearing denied, California
Supreme Court, June 14, 1967.

A tenure teacher was granted a sabbatical
leave for the 1963-64 school year. At the time
she applied for ar,' was granted the leave she
was employed to teach a fourth grade in the
Woods Elementary School, a position she held

since 1958. Upon return from the sabbatical
leave, she was transferred for the 1964-65
school year to another school to terch the
fifth-sixth grade. The assignment to the fifth-

sixth grade was within the teacher's certifica-

tion. Although dissatisfied, she taught at her

new assignment for a time, but after an unsuc-
cessful attempt to be transferred back to her
old school, the teacher resigned under protest.

Later, the teacher instituted suit, asking
for an order compelling the school district to
reinstate her as a tenure teacher in the fourth
grade in the Woods Elementary School, and for
back salary. Upon denial of her petition for
reinstatement, the teacher appealed.

A section of the Education Code provides that
at the expiration of a leave of absence a school

employee shall, unless he agrees otherwise, be
reinstated in the position held at the time the

leave was granted. The teacher contended that
upon her return from the sabbatical leave, she

was entitled to be reinstated to the specific

assignment she held formerly. The school dis-
trict interpreted the statute as a guarantee
that the school teacher will be reinstated in
the assignment within the scope of the certifi-
cate under which she was employed at the time

the leave of absence began.

The appellate court agreed with the school
district and held that the above-cited statutory
provision did not require the teacher to be re-
assigned to her former position. Having been

assigned within her elementary certificate for
the 1964-65 school year, she was accorded the

same employment standing she would have enjoyed
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had she taught the previous year, and no more
was required under the statute. The court said
that a tenure teacher has a vested right to per-
manent employment, subject to statutory provi-

sions regulating its termination, but the perma-

nent employment which is protected is that which

is within the scope of the certificate under

which tenure was acquired. Subject only to the

requirem nt of reasonableness, a school district

may assign teachers anywhere within their cer-
tificates, according to the needs of the dis-

trict. "Tenure does not bestow on the school
teacher a vested right to a specific school or

to a specific class level of students within any

school."

Contrary to the teacher's contentions, the

court concluded that the transfer was neither

arbitrary nor unreasonable nor without relation

to the legitimate interests of the school dis-

trict. The teacher's allegations that lack of
experience to teach the sixth grade, loss of
honorary position as a senior teacher in her
former school, physical strain of a different
physical education program in the assigned school,

and a threat to her health because of the school's

location, were found by the court to have been
controverted by the school superintendent, and

the consequences attendant to the new assignment
magnified out of proportion by the teacher. Also

rejected was the argument that the school dis-
trict was estopped from reassigning the teacher,

for there was nothing in.the record to sustain

the contention that she was led to believe she

would be returned to her same grade and school
at the end of the sabbatical leave.

The court upheld the determination that the

action of the school district in reassigning
the teacher after her sabbatical leave of ab-

sence was entirely proper.

American Federation of Teachers v. Oakland Uni-
fied School District
59 Cal. Rptr. 85
Court of Appeal of California, First District,
Division 2, May 17, 1967.

(See page 55.)

Board of Trustees of Mount San Antonio Junior
College District of Los Angeles v. Hartman
55 Cal. Rptr. 144
Court of Appeal of California, Second District,
Division 3, December 1, 1966.
Hearing denied, California Supreme Court,
January 25, 1967.

This is an appeal by a teacher whose employ-
ment as a permanent teacher in a junior college

was terminated. The dismissal arose out of
charges of immoral conduct and evident unfitness
for service, statutory grounds for dismissal,
filed in court against the teacher by the junior
college board of trustees. The reason for
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starting the dismissal proceeding was cohabita-
tion with a former student. After a trial, the
the court found that the teacher had cohabited
with the former student, and that neither the
teacher nor the student believed in good faith
that the student's Mexican divorce was valid,
or that the Mexican marriage between the two

on the same day as the divorce was valid. The

trial court held that the evidence supported
the charges and that the charges constituted
cause for dismissal on grounds of immoral con-
duct and evident unfitness for service.

On appeal, the teacher presented a number of
arguments, among them that the evidence was in-
sufficient to support the findings of fact or
sustain the conclusions of law, and that the
trial court erred in certain rulings on admis-
sibility of evidence. None of these arguments

prevailed.

The appellate court affirmed the judgment
dismissing the teacher in the light of the rec-
ord.

Finot v. Pasadena City Board of Education
58 Cal. Rptr. 520
Court of Appeal of California, Second District,
Division 3, April 18, 1967.

A high-school teacher with tenure status was
transferred by the school board from his assign-
ment of teaching government to seniors to home
teaching because he insisted on wearing a beard
in violation of an administrative policy of the
school principal. This policy was adopted on
the basis of provisions in the teacherE.' hand-
book calling for the practice by teachers, among
other things, of the common social amenities, as
evidenced by acceptable dress and grooming, and
requiring that they be appropriately attired on
all occasions, and that they set an example of
cleanliness, neatness, and good taste. There

was also a school rule against students in the

high school wearing beards. The administrative
policy against teachers wearing beards was based
on the judgment of the school principal that

this practice would encourage students to wear
beards, as indeed one had already done in emu-
lating this teacher, that it would make it dif-
ficult to enforce standards of student dress
and grooming, and that it would be a disruptive
factor in the educational process in view of
the composition of the student body, and past
disciplinary and scholastic problems because of
students wearing beards.

The teacher brought a court action asking
for the issuance of a writ to order the school
board to restore him to his former classroom
teaching assignment. He appealed from a judg-
ment denying his request on the grounds that
the reassignment to home teaching violated var-
ious federal and state constitutional rights.

The appellate court reversed the judgment,
ruling that under the factual circumstances of

the case, the reassignment of the teacher to
home teaching violated his constitutionally
protected personal liberties under the due proc-
ess provisions of the state and federal consti-
tutions. The opinion stated:

A beard, for a man, is an expression of his
personality. On the one haLd it has been
interpreted as a symbol of masculinity, of
authority and of wisdom. On the other hand
it has been interpreted as a symbol of non-
conformity and rebellion. But symbols, un-
der appropriate circumstances, merit consti-
tutional protection...We do not know why
[the teacher] chose to start wearing a beard
at the start of the school year 1963-64 at
John Muir High School in Pasadena, California;
but regardless of his reason for so doing--
whether it was in emulation of such bearded
great men before him as John Muir himself,

Socrates or Abraham Lincoln, to mention but
three, or as a gesture of nonconformitST to
the prevailing custom of this generation of
clean-shaven male adults or for other rea-
sons--we think that on balance...his consti-
tutional right to do so outweighs the a priori
judgment of the principal and superintendent,
however experienced, expert and professional
such judgment may have been. Prior restraints
of expression may not ordinarily be used to
limit 1st Amendment freedoms.

The court made it clear that it was not saying
that all male teachers in high schools, regard-
less of the circumstances, may wear beards while
teaching in classrooms, or that the practice may
not be prohibited in appropriate circumstances.

It stated its holding as follmas:

What we hold is simply that, on the record,
with the complete absence of anv actual ex-
perience at the high school involved as to
what the actual adverse effect of the wearinK
of a beard b a male teacher would be upon
the conduct of the educational processes
there, beards as such, on male teachers, with-
out regard to their general appearance, their
neatness and their cleanliness, cannot be
constitutionally banned from the classroom
and from the campus. (Emphasis is by the

Court.)

Finally, the court decided that the teacher
suffered a legally remediable detriment in being
transferred from classroom teaching to home
teaching, although his pay and work remained the
same, for in his former assignment he taught one
subject to seniors, and enjoyed the rather con-
stant company of the high-school faculty, where-
as in home teaching, he taught seven different
courses a week, to sophomores, juniors, and sen-
iors, and had extremely limited contact with the
school faculty during these hours. The court
noted that home-room assignments were ordinarily
made on a teacher's specific request, or where
a teacher was unable to maintain classroom



discipline, neither of which conditions ob-
tained in this case. The reason was his in-
sistence on wearing a beard while ceaching in
the classroom.

Illinois

Lester v. Board of Education of School District
No. 119 of Jo Daviess County
230 N.E. (2d) 893
Appellate Court of Illinois, Second District,
November 3, 1967.

The plaintiff acquired tenure as superintend-
ent and teacher and then served as superintend-
ent and principrAl for a year with no teaching
duties at a salary of $9,000. The following
year he cont.knued his duties as superintendent
and prinrdpal and was also assigned to teach
all commercial subjects, at a salary of $11,250.
The salary increase of $2,500 was due to the
additional teaching duties. Thereafter, the
board, without specifying reasons, notified the
plaintiff that effective with the next school
term (1966-67) he would be relieved of his ad-
ministrative duties and would be assigned to
the position of teacher at a salary of $6,300.
The plaintiff requested a bill of particulars
and a hearing relative to his remval and trans-
fer as a teacher and his decrease in salary.
In its bill of particulars, the board stated
that no question was raised as to his competency
as a teacher and that he was not being dismissed
or removed as a teacher but was merely being
relieved of his administrative duties and as-
signed as a teacher only. A hearing was held,
at the conclusion of which the board affirmed
its prior decision but increased the salary to
$6,800.

The trial court affirmed the board's decision
and dismissed the complaint. An appeal was

taken.

The plaintiff claimed that he was entitled
to retention in grade under the tenure law
which requires that dismissal or removal be
only for "incompetency, cruelty, negligence,
immorality or other sufficient cause; and when-
ever in the opinion of the board the teacher is
not qualified to teach or the interests of the
school require it."

The state tenure law defines "teacher" as
any or all school district employees regularly
required to be certified under the laws relating
to the certification of teachers, which includes

superintendents.

The board conceded that the plaintiff had
tenure and was entitled to a hearing before his
salary could be reduced. But the board denied
that he was entitled to have the provisions of
his contract during the last year of his proba-
tionary period continued in effect for succeeding
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years in the absence of cause for removal,
arguing that this would disregard the provisions
of the tenure law which states: "Contractual
continued service status shall not restrict the
power of the board to trantifer a teacher to a
position which the teacher is qualified to fill
or to make such salary adjustments as it deems

desirable, but unless reductions in salary are
uniform or based upon some reasonable classifi-
r:Ation, any teacher whose salary is reduced sEall
be entitled to a notice and a hearing as herein-
after provided in the case of certain dismissals
or removals."

The question before the appellate court was
whether under the provisions of the tenure law,
a person employed as superintendent and teacher,

who subsequently becomes superintendent, princi-
pal, and teacher, acquires tenure in the posi-
tion of superintendent.

The appellate court agreed with the board
that "it would be unreasonable to construe that
part of [the tenure law cited above] which pro-
vides for the continuation 'in effect the terms
and provisions of the contract with the teacher
during the last school term of the probationary
period,' to mean that neither the board could
vary the duties of the teacher thereafter nor
the teacher teach or perform any services other
than those specified in the contract of the last
probationary year."

Since the tenure law allows the board to as-
sign a teacher to a positioa which the teacher
is qualified to fill, the court construed the
tenure law to mean that a superintendent "does
not acquire tenure in the position of superin-
tendent, but rather acquires tenure as a certi-
fied employee of the school district." There-
fore, a person serving as principal and teacher,
or in any two of such positions, can be assigned
to any one of the positions he is qualified to
fill, "provided such action by the board is bona
fide and not in the nature of chicanery or sub-
terfuge designed to subvert the provisions of
the Teacher Tenure Law." A bona fide assignment
might also resul"- in a reduced salary where such
reduction was "based on some reasonable classi-
fication." In the present case, the salary of
$6,800 offered to the plaintiff was on a par
with other teachers in the same classification,
based on training, experience, and duties.

The order of the trial court dismissing the
complaint was affirmed.

Pickering v. Board of Education of Township High
School District 205
225 N.E. (2d) 1
Supreme Court of Illinois, January 19, 1967.
Certiorari granted, 88 S. Ct., November 6,, 1967.

The tenure teacher brought a suit for rein-
statement to his position when the school board,
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after a hearing, confirmed its decision to
dismiss him. The dismissal was upheld in the
lower court and the teacher appealed.

The teacher was dismissed after publishing
in a local paper a letter wherein he criticized
the school board and the district superintendent
of schools for stating that teachers opposing a
referendum should be prepared for consequenc'as
for exaggerating the amount of teachers' sal-
aries, for censoring teachers' expressions by
requiring prior approval before their letters
could be published in a paper, for subsidizing
athletes' lunches by overcharging nonathletes,
and for their spending on varsity sports while
neglecting the wants of teachers.

Trial testimony presented on behalf of the
school board tended to show that the statements
and accusations in the teacher's letter were un-
true or misleading. The teacher had never pro-
tested or reported to his superiors about the
subject matter of his accusations or charges
made in his letter to the newspaper.

The teacher contended on appeal that his re-
marks were protected by the constitutional
right of free speech. The court said the issue
in this case was not whether the board of educa-
tion may be publicly subjected to false accusa-
tions but whether to continue to employ one who
publishes misleading statements which are rea-
sonably believed detrimental to the schools.
The opinion stated:

Whatever freedom a private critic might have
to harm others by the use or misuse of speech,
the plaintiff here is not a mere member of
the public. He holds a position as teacher
and is no more entitled to harm the schools
by speech than by incompetency, cruelty,
negligence, immorality or any other condi-
tion for which there may be no legal sanc-
tion. By choosing to teach in the public
schools, plaintiff undertook the obligation
to refrain from conduct which in the absence
of such position he would have had an un-
doubted right to engage in. While tenure
provisions of the School Code protect teach-
ers in their positions from political or
arbitrary interference, they are not intend-
ed to preclude dismissal where the conduct
is detrimental to the efficient operation and
administration of the schools of the district.

The teacher contended further that his state-
ments were not "knowing or reckless" falsehoods,
but were substantially correct in the criticisms
and that the school board lacked statutory au-
thority to dismiss him. Under the tenure law,
a teacher may be dismissed, whenever, in the
opinion of the board, "the interests of the
school require it."

After examining the record before it, and
the minute detail with which counsel presented

their respective versions of the letter's con-
tents, the court concluded that the board's
decision was not against the manifest weight of
the evidence. The court said: "A teacher who
displays disrespect toward the Board of Eduza-
tion, incites misunderstanding and distrust of
its policies, and makes unsupported accusations
against the officials is not promoting the best
interests of his school, and the Board of Edu-
cation does not abuse its discretion in dis-
missing him." The court found nothing in the
record to indicate malice by the board members
toward the teacher, nor did it appear that the
board's action was impulsive or capricious to
warrant court interference with the exercise of
school-board powers. Therefore, the decision
to dismiss the teacher wts affirmed.

The Supreme Court of the United States
granted a writ of certiorari for a review of
this decision.

Note: The United States Supreme Court re-
versed the decision. Agreeing with the teach-
er that his rights to freedom of speech were
violated, the Court held that in the circum-
stances in this case, absent the proof of false
statements knowingly and recklessly made by the
teacher, the exercise of his right to speak on
issues of public importance may not be the basis
for his dismissal from public employment. (36

Law Week 4495, June 3, 1968.)

Wells v. Board of Education of Community Consoli-
dated School District No. 64, Cook Count
230 N.E. (2d) 6
Appellate Court of Illinois, First District,
Third Division, June 29, 1967.

The teacher of a class of educable mentally
handicapped children sought judicial review of
a school-board dismissal action. The board
contended that its order of dismissal was not
against the manifest weight of the evidence,
and that the cauFes for the dismissal were irre-
mediable. The trial court found that the causes
were remediable, and, th.trefore, the board could
not discharge the teacher until it had complied
with the statutory requirement that written
warning of specific causes be given which, if
not removed, might result in charges against
her. The appellate court upheld this decision.

Seven reasons were cited in the notice for
dismissal: that the teacher was "babysitting"
instead of promoting educational growth, had
not followed directions for each pupil as listed
in the psychologist's report, had kept an inade-
quate and sketchy journal, was unable to profit
from attempts by supervisors to help her improve
her program, and was not using her training and
experience; that dismissal was deemed to be in
the best interests of the school district; and
that evidence revealed that the causes for re-
moval were not remediable.



In finding the reasons for dismissal to be

inadequate, the appellate court observed that

the psychologist's reports were excluded from

evidence and no one testified as to the nature

oF his recommendations. While there was no ev-

idence that the teacher deviated from his in-

structions, there was the testimony of the

teacher that she referred to the reports and

used them in working with the children. As to

the unsophisticated content of her class behav-

ior journals, the court noted that there was no

evidence of criticism of the journals she kept

in identical fashion for the two previous years.

Failure to perform this ministerial task dif-

ferently could not have affected the quality

of her teaching, the court said, and nothing

in the records showed that she would not have

complied with a demand to make journal entries

more detailed. The court stated that this
charge, in any event, would not support the con-

clusion that the teacher was irremedially incom-

petent, and the claim that dismissal would be

in the best interests of the school distric.t

was likewise an insufficient reason for dismis-

sal since it did not state a specific charge,

a requirement in the dismissal of a teacher

with tenure.

The other charges involved the inability or

the unwillingness of the teacher to administer
individualized training and discipline to chal-

lenge the mentally handicapped children to de-

velop their full potential. The evidence sub-

mitted to support these charges related to her

alleged failure to mold her teaching to a "cur-

riculum guide" issued by the Illinois Superin-

tendent of Public Instruction to assist teach-

ers of mentally handicapped children in deter-

mining goals in education and social adaptabil-

ity of the children and how they can be aided

in achieving them. An area program director
testified that in her opinion the teacher's

own classroom schedule was not specific enough

to be acceptable as a curriculum for that type

of class.

Although a number of instances were on the

record revealing the alleged failure of the

teacher to follow the instructions of supervi-

sors, the court observed that there was no evi-

dence that the teacher had been warned that her

failure to conform to the teaching program ad-

vocated by the superintendent and principals

might lead to charges against her

The court ruled that the weight of the evi-

dence revealed that the teacher worked very

conscientiously and attempted to comply with

the views of her superiors, although convinced

they were in error. The court further noted

that her cooperation with and her attitude

toward her co-workers, parents, pupils, and

school policy was stated to be "good" in the

evaluation sheet written by the principal about

three weeks before the teacher's dismissal.

The appellate court agreed with the trial

court that the finding of irremediability was
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against the manitest weight of the evidence and,

therefore, the teacher was entitled to a written

warning before being dismissed.

Yuen v. Board of Education of School District

No. U-46, Kane et al. Counties

222 N.E. (2d) 570
Appellate Court of Illinois, Second District,

December 22, 1966.

An elementary physical education teacher with

tenure who was an offier of the local teachers'

association was charvd with misconduct on a

number of grounds and was dismissed after a

school-board hearing. The lower court reversed

the dismissal order and the school board ap-

pealed.

The appellate court considered only one of

the charges, that the teacher was absent from

school one day despite the fact that the school

superintendent and the school board had denied

his request for two days' absence to attend the

Illinois School Problems Commission hearing and

a meeting of the National Department of Class-

room Teachers. The teacher's request to be ab-

sent had been denied because the meetings were

unrelated to physical education and because no

substitute teacher was available to take over

his duties. Nevertheless, the teacher was ab-

sent one day, with the result that 150 to 175

pupils were denied the benefit of his teaching.

The teacher contended on appeal that the

denial of his request amounted to only a refusal

to pay him for the day and not an order for his

attendance at school; and further that there was

no showing that his conduct was not remedial,

and that he should have been given a warning

prior to his discharge. These contentions were

rejected.

The appellate court held that the teacher's

misconduct in willfully absenting himself and

neglecting his teaching assignment for the day

in direct violation of the decision of the

school board was sufficient to sustain his dis-

missal.

Kansas

Londerholm v. Unified School District No. 500

430 P. (2d) 188
Supreme Court of Kansas, July 6, 1967.

(See page 36.)

Kentucky
Huff v. Harlan County Board of Education

408 S.W. (2d) 457
Court of Appeals of Kentucky, July 1, 1966; re-

hearing denied, December 16, 1966.

An elementary-school principal with tenure

status whose position was abolished at the end

of the 1960-61 school year rejected a transfer

to a position as high-school principal because
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he believed he was not qualified. The school
board then offered him a teaching position for
1961-62 at a reduction of $2,000 in salary.
The principal accepted this position, claiming
it was too late to obtain another one. He

later learned that he was qualified for the
position of high-school principal.

In 1962, the principal sued the school
board to recover salary due him under his con-
tinuing service contract. Judgment was ren-
dered against him and he appealed. By then
the amount in controversy was $5,966. The
school board claimed that the failure of the
principal to accept a similar position as prin-
cipal with the same salary justified placing
him in another position with a reduction in
salary.

The principal's continuing contract did not
specify the school or class of position in
which he was to be employed. The rule con-
cerning employment under this type of contract
is that the board is not prevented from trans-
ferring an employee, but as the tenure law pro-
vides, the salary of the transferred employee
cannot be reduced unless the reduction is part
of a uniform plan affecting the entire school
district. Moreover, the contract between the
school board and the principal expressly pro-
vided that it shall continue from year to year
and remain in full force and effect unless
modified by mutual consent, or unless termi-
nated in accord with the tenure law. There
was no modification of the contract by mutual
consent.

The court held that under the terms of the
contract, the school board could transfer the
principal to a teaching position, but could not
pay him a salary less than the salary paid him
the previous year. The reduction in salary
was in violation of the contract and the ten-
ure law.

Osborne v. Bullitt County Board of Education
415 S.W. (2d) 607
Court of Appeals of Kentucky, March 31, 1967;
rehearing denied, June 30, 1967.

The tenure teacher appealed a judgment af-
firming his discharge by the school board after
a hearing. The charges included insubordina-
tion in refusing to cooperate with the princi-
pal, alleged distribution of copies of confi-
dential school records, failure to properly
teach and properly control pupil conduct, and a
threat to sue the school principal. The teacher
had specifically objected to proceeding with the
school-board hearing because the charges were
too vague to inform him of the nature of his of-
fenses, and did not meet the requirements of the
tenure law. In addition, the teacher attempted
at the beginning of the hearing to examine the
school-board members concerning any prejudice
they may have held against him and as to any in-

formation they may have had adverse to him. The
board members declined to testify at the hearing.

The court upheld the teacher in his contention
that the charges as framed did not furnish him
with the facts upon which he could reasonably
formulate a defense. Moreover, as to the charges
of failure to properly instruct pupils in the
subjects the teacher taught and properly control
pupils, the school board was held to have vio-
lated the requirements of the tenure law that
where dismissal is for inefficiency, incompetalch
or neglect of duty, the teacher must first be
furnished with written statements identifying
the problems and difficulties.

Further, the court held that the school-board
members should have submitted themselves to be
examined upon possible prejudice against the
teacher since the teacher was entitled to show
in the record that those who were responsible
for his dismissal were motivated by improper or
unfounded reasons. The court expressed deep
concern with an administrative procedure which
requires a teacher to submit to trial before a
school board whose members wear three hats--em-
ployer, prosecutor, and trier. The court held
that in reviewing the dismissal, the lower court
was no longer limited to an examination of the
record of the proceedings held by the school
board in view of the tenure law provision that
in addition to examining the transcript, the
court shall hold additional hearings if this
seems advisable and consider evidence other than
that presented in the transcript of the hearing
before the school board.

Since the charges brought by the school board
were not sufficient to support the teacher's
dismissal and the proceedings before the school
board did not meet the requirements of due proc-
ess, the court ruled that the order of dismiss-
al should have been set aside by the trial court.
Therefore, judgment was reversed and the case
remanded for proceedings consistent with this
opinion and the aforementioned statutory provi-
sion.

Story v. Simpson County Board of Education
420 S.W. (2d) 578
Court of Appeals of Kentucky, November 3, 1967.

On being oustee from his position as prin-
cipal and teacher by unanimous vote of the
school board after a board hearing, the princi-
pal appealed to the circuit court. The court
denied him the right to introduce any evidence
and affirmed the dismissal action of the school
board. This appeal followed.

In view of its decision in Osborne v. Bullitt
County Board of Education (see case digest above)
the appellate court ruled that it was error to
refuse the principal a trial de novo upon his
appeal to the circuit court. For this reason,
the case was remanded.



ouisiana

State ex rel. DeBar.e v. Cameron Parish School
Board
202 So. (2d) 34

Court of Appeal of Louisiana, Third Circuit,
August 29, 1967; rehearing denied, September 13,
1967.

A school principal sued the school board and
the school superintendent, asking for a writ
ordering that he be reinstated in his position
as principal.

The principal was first employed in the
school system as a social studies and physical
education teacher between September 1963 and
October 1964. From October 1964 through May
1965, he continued in this capacity and also
served as acting principal. In September 1965
he was made principal of the school, and he
occupied that position until this court action
was filed on April 25, 1967.

The school board had met on April 3, 1967,
and authorized the school superintendent to
notify certain employees, including this prin-
cipal, that they would not be re-employed in
the 1967-68 school year. The superintendent
telephoned this information to the principal
the same day. The principal said he would re-
sign and wrote a letter to this effect to the
school board. This letter was received by the
superintendent on April 5, 1967, who on that
day wrote a letter of acceptance to the princi-
pal. The principal received this letter ac-
cepting his resignation on April 6, 1967. How-
ever, on April 5, 1967, the principal decided
to withdraw his resignation. He wrote two let-
ters to this effect to the school board, one
on April 5, 1967, the other on April 6, 1967.
The letters were delivered to the school board
on those dates. The school board, acting as a
body, formally accepted the resignation at a
special meeting held April 13, 1967, and also
took action relative to the principal's dismiss-
al under procedures in the teacher tenure law
relating to probationary employees.

The trial court was faced with two questions:
(a) Was the principal a "permanent teacher" with
respect to his position as principal, or was he
still serving a probationary term at the time
of his dismissal? (b) Was his resignation of
April 3, 1967, legally effective.

On the first question, the trial court de-
cided that the principal had permanent tenure
status as principal at the time he was notified
that he would not be re-employed, and that he
would nbt be removed from his position as prin-
cipal except for cause and after a hearing, as
required by the teacher tenure law.

On the question of the resignation, the trial
court expressed doubt that the school board
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could delegate power to the school superintendent
to accept resignations of teachers. But even
if the power could be so delegated, the board
would have to confer this power on the superin-
tendent expressly or specially. The court was
of the opinion that the power and authority of
the superintendent to accept resignations could
not be implied or inferred from the motion
adopted at the April 3, 1967, board meeting
wherein the superintendent was directed to notify
the principal of his non-re-employment for 1967-
68.

The court concluded that since the school
board as a body had accepted the resignation at
the April 13, 1967, meeting, after the principal
withdrew the resignation with due notice to the
board, the principal's attempted resignation was
without legal effect.

For these reasons, the trial court rendered
judgment directing the school board to reinstate
the principal in his position, but reserved to
the board the right to proceed under the removal
provisions of the teacher tenure law or to take
any other action not inconsistent with that law.

The judgment was affirmed on appeal.

Verret v. Calcasieu Parish School Board
201 So. (2d) 385
Court of Appeal of Louisiana, Third Circuit,
July 19, 1967.

A tenure principal brought suit seeking to
overturn the decision of the school board which
reduced him in rank to a classroom teacher on
grounds of incompetency as an educational execu-
tive and his failure to provide his faculty with
adequate guidance and leadership. The record
showed that 30 of the 33 teachers in the school
initiated and supported the complaints which
ultimately resulted in removing the principal
as head of the faculty. The decision was reached
after notice and a hearing in compliance with
the tenure law.

The lower court upheld the action of the
school board. On appeal, the principal argued
that the disciplinary action taken by the board
at the formal hearing was prewature and unreason-
able because he was not given notice of his
executive deficiencies and of violation of
school-board rules prior to the hearing. He
contended that before the disciplinary action
could lawfully be commenced, he was entitled as
a matter of law to advance warning of deficiencies
in his school administration to provide him with
an opportunity to correct any inadequacies.

The court disagreed with the contention that
advance notice of inadequancies must be given.
Moreover, there was ample evidence in the record
to indicate that the principal knew or should
have known of the rapidly deteriorating



relationship between himself and his faculty
prior to his removal from office.

The court held that the finding that the
principal could no longer adequately fulfill
the requirements of his position as principal
was supported by the record. It concluded that

the formal hearing was conducted with adequate
notice and fundamental fairness, and affirmed
the decision of the school board and the judg-
ment of the lower court.

Morey v. School Board of Independent School
District No. 492, Austin Public Schools
148 N.W. (2d) 370
Supreme Court of Minnesota,
February 10, 1967.

(See Teacher's Day in Court: Review of 1965,

p. 27; Review of 1964, p. 32.)

The school board notified the teacher that
her contract to teach would be terminated be-
cause of her insubordination, harmful teaching
methods, disharmony with other teachers, and
actions indicating a mental problem which she
refused to tend to. On two occasions, however,
the board's decision to terminate the teacher's
contract was remanded by the Minnesota Supreme
Court for further factual findings. The court

did not pass on the merits of the case. On re-
mand, the trial court again held the school-
board findings insufficient.

Consideration of the record and the board's
action led the Minnesota Supreme Court in this
third appeal by the board to conclude that the
board had determined to end the teacher's con-
tract before there was any hearing, for the
board's original resolution and findings in
the second case and in this one were not the
result of fair consideration of the evidence.
Whatever evidence there was to substantiate
any of the charges was so polluted with gossip,

hearsay, and rumor, having no probative value,
that it was impossible to determine whether the
board based its findings, such as they were, on
probative evidence or matters that should have
been excluded altogether.

The court noted that by statute, before a
school board could terminate a teacher's con-
tract, the board was required to notify, the
teacher in writing and state its reasons for
the proposed termination and the teacher was
entitled to a hearing before final action was
to be taken. A hearing in this context, the
court said, must mean a fair hearing, based on
evidence having probative value and relevance to
establish the alleged facts. The court was
convinced that the hearing in this case did not
follow even minimum rules of fair play, and was
arbitrary and a nullity. Therefore, the board

could eithe- dismiss the matter or hold a new
twaring, observing minimum requirements of fair
play, and base its decision on evidence that
has probative value and relevance.

The lower court decision denying the school
board's motion to reinstate its resolution ter-
minating the teacher's contract was affirmed.

New Jersey

In Re Fulcomer
226 A. (2d) 30
Superior Court of New Jersey, Appellate Divi-
sion, January 17, 1967.

Proceedings were started to dismiss a tenure
teacher with 23 years' expericmce for unbecoming
conduct arising out of charges that he committed
acts of physical violence against a pupil.
Pursuant to the tenure law, the local school
board determined that if charges were true, the
teacher's dismissal was warranted, and forwarded
the charges to the commissioner of education.
The commissioner held a hearing and determined
that the acts charged sufficed to warrant dis-
missal, and referred the matter back to the
school board for imposition of penalty. The
local board then voted to discharge the teach-
er, although the board did not appear to have a
transcript of the hearing held before the com-
missioner of education.

The teacher appealed the commissioner's
determination to the state board of education,
which affirmed the commissioner's finding that
the teacher's conduct constituted conduct unbe-
coming a teacher, but concluded that there was
insufficient evidence to determine if outright
dismissal was warranted, or if a lesser penalty

would have sufficed. The state board remanaed
the matter to the comnissioner for a further
hearing, particularly regarding whether the
teacher's misconduct das provoked.

After further hearing, the commissioner found
the testimony failed to disclose material provo-
cation, but made no finding regarding adequacy
of penalty. He upheld the local board's deci-
sion of dismissal and refused to substitute his
judgment for that of the board since, in his opin-
ion, the matter was within the board's discretion
and was not unreasonable, aCitrary, or otherwise
unlawful. The state board ..ffirmed this decision
and the teacher appealed to the court.

The court held that the evidence supported
the finding that the teacher was guilty of con-
duct unbecoming a teacher which warranted dis-
ciplinary action. But the court held further
that the commissioner erred in failing to render
an independent decision regarding sthe penalty
to be imposed on the teacher on the evidence
before him and in permitting the local board to
exercise this function.



The court said that the commissioner's deci-
sion to refer the matter back to the locti board
to decide whether to dismiss the teacher or to
reduce his salary was based on his department's
misinterpretation of a statute that no teacher
might be appointed, transferred, or dismissed
except by majority vote of the local board and

that the tenure law contained no authorization
for the commissioner to impose a penalty.

In the opinion of the court, the tenure law
did not bedl. out such a narrow interpretation.
On the contrary, it was the legislative intent
to impose a duty on the commissioner to hear and

decide the entire controversy, including the
extent of penalty. To this end his powers were
broad and sweeping, indicative of legislative
intent to vest finality of decision on all
aspects of the charges. Further, there was
nothing in the statute to suggest that local
boards were intended to retain any part of the
jurisdiction previously exercised other than a
preliminary review of the charge against a

teacher. The main purpose of the tenure law
was to eliminate the local board's simultaneous
roles of investigator, prosecutor, and judge,
to remove trial of cases from the publicity
attendant on the local hearing which tears the
community apart and disrupts orderly conduct of

local school affairs.

The court further held that the commissioner
erred in restricting his role to appellate re-
view of whether the local board's decision after

the hearing was clearly unreasonable, arbitrary,
and illegal. This restricted interpretation re-
sulted in prejudice to the teacher, and required
Lhe matter to be remanded to the commissioner.
The teacher was entitled to an independent deter-
mination by the commissioner of the scope of the
penalty based on all the evidence against him.

As to the evidence, it was shown that a male

pupil in the teacher's classroom came into un-
authorized possession of a girl's pocketbook
during some horseplay. The teacher "laid hands"

on the pupil at least twice and "tackled" him as

the boy tried to leave the room. While tile court

held no brief for the teacher's conduct and did
not doubt that a single flagrant incident may
show unfitness to teach, there was no indication
in the record, the court said, that the teacher's
acts were premeditated, cruel, vicious, or done

with intent to punish or inflict corporal punish-
ment. Rather, the acts bespoke a "hasty and
misguided effort to restrain the pupil in order

to maintain discipline." Although such conduct

warrants disciplinary action, forfeiture of the

tenure teacher's rights, including jeopardy of

his retirement rights, in the court's view, was
and unduly harsh penalty to be imposed under the

circumstances.

Therefore, the court remanded the case to the
commissioner to decide the proper penalty to be
imposed based on his findings as to the gravity
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of the offenses, taking into consideration evi-
dence of provocation, extenuation, or aggravation,
and taking into consideration any harm the teach-
er's conduct may have had on the maintenance of
discipline and proper administration of the
school system.

New Mexico

Board of Education Penasco Inde endent School
District No. 4 v. Rodriguez
422 P. (2d) 351
Supreme Court of New Mexico, December 6, 1966;
rehearing denied, January 19, 1967.

A school superintendent was given notice by

the school board of the termination of his
services as a superintendent and of his employ-
ment as a teacher. On his appeal, the state
board of education reversed the action of the
local school board. The local board gave notice
to the district court of its appeal from the
state board decision. The district court, in
turn, reversed the order of the state board of

education. An appeal followed.

The question before the appellate court was
whether the appeal by the local board 84 days
after the state board issued its order was timely.
The statute did not set out the time within
which such an appeal must be taken. In view of

existing court rules that appeals must be per-
fected in 30 days, the appellate court held that
the district court was without jurisdiction to
hear or determine the appeal from the state
board of education. Accordingly, the district

court was directed to vacate the judgment and
dismiss the appeal of the local school board.

Brown v. Romero
425 P. (2d) 310
Supreme Court of New Mexico, March 20, 1967.

A teacher who had a teaching contract for the
1961-62 school year was given no notice of ter-
mination prior to the end of the school year.
She asserted that upon the failure to give such
notice, her teaching contract was automatically
renewed. The teacher alleged that her request
for a hearing before the school board was denied
on the ground that she did not have the required

tenure to be entitled td'a hearing, and that
her appeal to the state board of education was
dismissed without a hearing.

The teacher sought damages for breach of
claimed tenure rights, or in the alternative,
for an award of an additional year's salary be-
cause of a claimed statutory extension of her

teaching contract.

The board of education argued that the court
lacked jurisdiction because the pleading re-
vealed on its face that the teacher failed to
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exhaust her administrative remedies. The trial

court dismissed the teacher's complaint with
prejudice.

On appeal the court found that the teacher
had not exhausted her administrative remedies
since a hearing before the school board had not
been held. Under the law, an appeal to the
state board could not be made until after a
hearing by the local school board. An appeal
to the court may be taken only from an adverse
decision of the state board of education. In

the present case, mandamus wa,-; available to the
teacher to test her right to a hearing before
the school board. But since the teacher failed
to bring a mandamus proceeding, she failed to
pursue to and exhaust her statutory remedies,

and consequently the order dismissing her
complaint was proper.

As to the issue of damages for alleged breach
of the 1961-62 contract, or in the alternative,
for an additional year's salary under the terms
of the existing contract, the court held that
these claims must be advanced in a court of
original jurisdiction, and not in the course of
an appeal from the decision of an administrative

agency.

The case was remanded with the direction to
dismiss the appeal, but without prejudice.

Roberson v. Board of Education of City of
Santa Fe
430 P. (2d) 868
Supreme Court of New Mexico, July 24, 1967.

A teacher was dismissed from the position
she held for 20 years after a hearing before
the city board of education. An appeal followed

to the state board of education whose decision

by statute is declared to be final. The state

board upheld the action of the city board, and
the teacher filed a "Notice of Appeal" in court,
charging that the decisions of both boards were
"wholly arbitrary, unlawful, unreasonable, and

capricious." The lower court issued a writ of

certiorari. Thereafter, the boards of education
filed motions to quash the writ and to dismiss
the proceeding on the grounds that the notice
of appeal could confer no jurisdiction upon the

court since by law the decision of the state
board was final, and that certiorari could issue
only upon proper petition. The motions were
sustained, and appeal was taken to the higher

court. Approximately 15 months after the deci-

sion of the state board of education, the state

supreme court affirmed the action of the lower

court. Within 19 days thereafter, the teacher
filed a petition for the issuance of a writ of

certiorari as a continuation of the cause
initially filed as a "notice of appeal." Both

boards again filed motions to quash, which were
sustained by the lower court on the ground that
the petition for a writ of certiorari was not,
as alleged, a continuation of the cause filed

under the earlier "notice of appeal" since that

notice of appeal was held not to be a "petition,
declaration, bill, or affidavit" upon which proc-
ess "was authorized to be issued." Therefore,

the teacher was "negligent and barred by laches
because of her failure to proceed properly to
obtain a review by certiorari."

The court overruled the decision that certi-
orari was barred by laches in this case since
the delay by the teacher in perfecting a petition
for a writ of certiorari until final decision
on the notice of appeal was decided upon was in
good faith and with no purpose to delay. Delay

could not conceivably benefit the teacher who
was seeking reinstatment.

Also, the court observed that it could see
no change of position or prejudice to the boards

because of the passage of time. Therefore, the

court in its discretion disallowed the claim of

laches.

New Y ork

Agrestiv. Buscemi
281 N.Y.S. (2d) 853
Supreme Court of New York, Appellate Division,
July 10, 1967.

(See Teacher's Day in Court: Review of 1966,

p. 27.)

A teacher who had been a probationary princi-
pal for two years and who was granted a sabbat-
ical leave for her third year, sued for a court
order establishing that she had obtained tenure

as an elementary-school principal. The lower
court ruled that in the circumstances of the
case, the school board was estopped in denying

her tenure as an elementary-school principal.

The judgment was reversed on appeal on the
ground that there were issues raised in the
teacher's proceeding which should not have been

decided by affidavits. "The knowledge and under-
standing of the [teacher] of the status of her
probationary appointment as elementary schG-_,1
principal and assistant principal during her
sabbatical leave are relevant and material to
the issue of whether she can claim tenure by
acquiescence and estoppel." Also, the nature
of the services and duties performed and the
board-approved graduate studies pursued by the
teacher are relevant in determining whether they
can be deemed service in the position of ele-

mentary-school principal and assistant principal.
The court held that these factual matters should
only be determined after a trial.

Baron v. Mackreth
276 N.Y.S. (2d) 553
Supreme Court of New York, Appellate Division,
Second Department, January 16, 1967.

A teacher of driver education who was dis-
missed brought court proceedings for reinstatement.



His petition was dismissed on grounds of delay
in seeking a remedy. In the court's opinion,
the record did not contain a showing sufficient
to sustain the school board defense of laches,
and a hearing was required to determine whether
the teacher's delay in demanding reinstatement
was reasonable, excusable, or prejudicial to
the rights of the school board or other persons.

The court said the hearing should also ex-
plore whether the driver education course was,
in fact, dropped as an accredited course. If

it was, inquiry should be made as to whether it
was subsequently restored to the curriculum and,
if it was not restored, whether it was dropped
in good faith, or to circumvent the teacher's
tenure rights. This inquiry is necessary, the
court said, because the teacher may be entitled
to reinstatement if the defense of laches is
not established.

Board of Education of the City School District
of the City of Poughkeepsie v. Allen
227 N.Y.S. (2d) 204
Supreme Court of New York, Special Term, Albany
County, February 14, 1967.

The teacher was appointed on September 1,
1958, and served until the end of the school
year in June 1960. In March 1960, she requested
a maternity leave of absence and asked for sub-

stitute teaching work, commencing February 1961.
She was advised that maternity leave was granted
only to tenure teachers and that her name would
be placed on the list of substitute teachers
when her child was a year old. She was also ad-
vised that her resignation was accepted. After
her child was born, she was employed briefly as
a substitute teacher in 1962 and was re-employed
as a full-time teacher, purportedly on a proba-
tionary basis from September 1962 to June 1965.
Before the end of the third year (1965), she was
notified that she would not be recommended for
tenure.

The teacher appealed to the state commissioner
of education who set aside the board's determi-
nation, finding that the teacher did not submit
her resignation, nor did she intend to resign
in 1960; and that there never was a legal ter-
mination of her services since the board did not
comply with the Education Law which provides
that a teacher's probationary period may not ex-
ceed three years and her services may be discon-
tinued only during such period on recommendation
of the school superintendent by a majority vote
of the board of education. Consequently, the
teacher actually had five years of service and
had acquired tenure by acquiescence of the board.
Also, that the teacher was entitled to maternity
leave as a matter of law, whether on probation
or tenure, and denying maternity leave is void
as against public policy.

The school board sought to annul the com-
missioner's determination, charging that it
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was affected by an error of law, and was, there-
fore, arbitrary and capricious.

The court pointed out chat the commissioner's
decision in educational matters is final and not
subject to judicial review unless purely arbi-
trary, and that in making a policy judgment,
the commissioner may substitute his judgment
for that of a local board even where the board's
decision was not arbitrary. The court said that
while the school board is authorized by statute
to adopt rules and regulations for granting
leaves of absence, a bylaw so adopted is void
and of no effect if, as in this instance, it
contravenes the established public policy that
a teacher is entitled to a maternity leave of
absence and could not be dismissed because of
pregnancy.

Under the circumstances here presented, the
court concluded that the commissioner did not
act arbitrarily in determining that the board
failed to comply with the tenure statute, and
therefore, the teacher had acquired tenure by
acquiescence.

The board claimed also that the teacher was
guilty of laches in failing to appeal to the
commissioner until 1965 from the denial of her
maternity leave and in accepting her request
for this leave as a resignation. As to this
claim, the court said that since the commis-
sioner had found that the teacher had acquired
tenure by reason of her continued employment
after an ineffectual attempt to terminate her
services, her rights were not adversely affected
and hence, she had no legal cause for complaint
until her services were terminated at the end
of the 1965 school year.

Since the commissioner's decision was on a
matter of purely educational concern and was not
arbitrary, the court held it must be accorded
finality. Accordingly, the board's petition was
dismissed.

Cedar v. Commissioner of Education
279 N.Y.S. (2d) 661
Supreme Court of New York, Special Term, Albany
County, May 8, 1967.

A former teacher in the Central School Dis-
trict No. 2, Town of Oyster Bay, Syosset, New
York, sought to have an agreement between him
and the school board declared illegal and void
and also for a continuation of hearings pre-
viously commenced before the board.

Charges had been filed against the teacher
based upon neglect of duty, and a formal hearing
was commenced pursuant to the teacher tenure law.
After seven days of hearings and before the eighth
session was to begin, an agreement was reached
between the attorneys for the teacher and the
board which both parties approved. The agreement
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as finally exect.ted callel for the board to
pay the teacher $4,500 in return for a general
release and the teacher's resignation.

This case arose only after the teacher had
encountered difficulty in obtaining a new teach-
ing position without a recommendation from his
last employing superintendent. The board re-
fused his tender of the money it had paid him.

On an appeal to the commissioner of educa-
tion, the teacher claimed that the payment to
him of public monies under the terms of the
agreement and without services rendered was a
gift and, therefore, in violation of the state
constitution. He further charged that he was
deprived of his right as a tenure teacher to
nave a determination of the charges against him
after a hearing in accordance with the tenure
law. The commissioner of education determined
the agreement to be legal as a properly nego-
tiated settlement of a quasi-juelici..1 proceed-
ing.

On appeal to the court, the teacher's peti-
tion was dismissed. The court declared that it
could intervene only in the event the commis-
sioner's decision was affected by an error of
law. In this instance, there was no showing of
illegality or arbitrariness in the commission-
er's decision. Moreover, the court found that
the teacher was not deprived of his right to a
hearing since it was his voluntary resignation
which terminated the proceedings.

As to the right of the board of negotiate a
settlement of a potential claim in avoidance of
expensive litigation and uncertain outcome, the
court held that the money paid the teacher under
the agreement "was a payment for a legitimate
school purpose...and could not be construed as
a gift of public monies without services ren-
dered."

Rosen v. Board of Higher Education of the City
of New York
275 N.Y.S. (2d) 694
Supreme Court of New York, Appellate Division,
First Department, December 20, 1966.

The teacher was first appointed as a tempo-
rary teacher in the Hunter College High School
in January 1963, on a monthly basis for the
period September 10, 1962, to August 31, 1963.
Thereafter, she was reappointed at an annual
salary for three successive years through
August 31, 1966. In November 1965, she was
notified that she would not be re-employed for
the 1966-67 school year.

The teacher brought suit, contending that
she had acquired tenure; therefore, she could
not be summarily discharged and was entitled
to a hearing. The lower court granted the
teacher's application for an order prohibiting
the board of education from removing her from

her position to the extent of remanding the
matter for a formal hearing on the cause of the
teacher's discharge.

The applicable tenure and bylaw provisions
require that a teacher be employed on an annual
salary basis and that the teacher have completed
either four full years of continuous service,
or three full-years and have been appointed for
a fourth full year, in order to obtain tenure
status.

The appellate court held the teacher had not
acquired tenure in view of her first year of
probationary employment on a monthly.basis.
Since the board action in not re-employing the
teacher was in accord with the applicable tenure
provisions, the court said, it was not permitted
to substitute its judgment for that of the board.
Accordingly, the judgment was reversed, and the
teacher's petition dismissed.

Tessier v. Board of Education of Union Free
School District No. 5 Town of Hem stead
278 N.Y.S. (2d) 871
Court of Appeals of New York, February 21, 1967.

(See Teacher's Day in Court: Review of 1965,
p. 32.)

A teacher sought review of a school-board de-
cision to terminate his employment. The teach-
er who had a "long, unblemished, and creditable
record" was accused by two teen-age girls to
having embraced and kissed one girl and proposed
an evening date to another.

The lower appellate court affirmed the deter-
mination of the school board, but modified the
punishment of dismissal and imposed a one-year
suspension without pay. One judge dissented on
the ground that the testimony of the two teen-
age girls was doubtful, and in the light of the
teacher's unblemished record, did not justify
the dismissal or the majority court decision re-
ducing the punishment.

The highest New York court reversed the lower
court and the determination of the board of ed-
ucation on the basis of the dissenting opinion
and remitted the matter to the board of educa-
tion for further proceedings.

Ohio

State ex rel. Fox v. Board of Education, City
of Springfield
229 N.E. (2d) 663
Court of Appeals of Ohio, Clark County, Decem-
ber 19, 1966.

A continuing contract teacher sought a court
order requiring the board of education'to employ
her as a guidance counselor. For three years,
1960-1962, she had received and approved notices



appointing her to the position of teacher at a
stipulated salary and supplemental salary for
additional duties as a part-time guidance coun-
selor. During 1963 and 1964, she received and
approved similar contract notices but had de-
voted full time to counseling duties. In 1965

she was offered and approved a contract notice
which removed her counseling duties and returned
her to classroom teaching. During 1965-66 she
performed duties as a classroom teacher. The
teacher claimed a legal right to resume her em-
ployment as a guidance counselor on the theory
that while actually employed under a written
II continuing contract" as a teacher, she had ac-
quired a "limited contract status" as a guid-
ance counselor.

The court denied the teacher's petition,
holding that the teacher did not receive a
vested right to perform exclusively as a guid-
ance counselor under the terms of her written
contract as a teacher. The court observed that
the teacher "apparently envisions some categor-
ical distinction between 'guidance counselors'
and 'teachers' which is not discernible from ap-
plicable statutes." Guidance counselors receive

"teaching certificates." During each year of
tenure, the teacher had a written contract in
accordance with statutory requirements. There

never was a limited contract with the teacher

for counseling duties. In the language of the
court, the teacher "having accepted the benefits
and protection afforded by the continuing con-
tract, must be presumed to have waived her as-
serted right to any independent and preferential
status, under the alleged unwritten contract."

llron

Ayers v. Lincoln County School District
432 P. (2d) 170
Supreme Court of Oregon, October 4, 1967.

In accordance with statutory requirements,
the superintendent of schools by letter informed
the teacher of his intention to recommend her
dismissal to the school board and of her right
to request a review of this recommendation by
a panel of the Professional Review Committee.

The panel hearing held at the teacher's re-
quest, allowed the teacher and her counsel to
present evidence and argument, but both were ex-
cluded from all other proceedings before the
panel, and were not permitted to hear testimony
or cross examine witnesses. In its report to
the school board the panel found that the super-
intendent was justified in recommending the
teacher's dismissal.
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The teacher then requested and was gro ed a
hearing before the school board, which included
opportunity to present testimony and documentary
evidence. Following the hearing, the board ter-
minated her employment. The teacher appealed,
contending that she should have been allowed a
full hearing before the panel with the right to
hear all testimony and, through her counsel,
cross examine witnesses.

The tenure statute provides: "The permanent
teacher involved shall have the right to meet
with the panel accompanied by counsel or other
person of his choice and to present any evidence
and arguments which he considers pertinent to
the considerations of the panel."

The trial court held the dismissal to be in-
valid.

On appeal by the school board, the judgment
was affirmed. The court held that the legisla-
ture intended that the teacher's right to meet
with the panel, includes the right to be present
throughout the panel hearing, personally and
with counsel, subpoena and cross examine wit-
nesses, present other evidence and make argu-

ments to the panel. Therefore, it was error
for the panel to exclude the teacher and her
attorney from the proceedings.

The court found that the statute referred to
an "adversary" rather than an "auditory" type
of hearing. The nature of the powers conferred
upon the panel was one indication of the legis-
lature's intent. The powers granted the panel
in this case "are those usually associated with
the exercise of a judicial function."

Rejecting the school-board claim that the
panel proceedings are "investigatory" only, the
court observed the argument would be more per-
suasive if the teacher were offered a later op-
portunity to test the basis of the panel's de-
cision. However, there is no statutory guaran-
tee of a later opportunity. No transcript of
the panel proceedings is required. And while
the board at its hearing must consider the pan-
el report if it is unfavorable to the teacher,
the board is not bound to, but may consider the
panel report if favorable to the teacher.
Noting that the panel report would be "obvi-
ously of more significance to the teacher when
adverse," the court said that "unless the teach-
er has the right to participate fully in the
proceedings before the panel, the teacher is ef-
fectively denied any opportunity to test the
credibility and authenticity of the evidence
which likely will be determinative of the ulti-
mate result."
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SCHOOL DESEGREGATION

(Note: In addition to the cases reported under this heading, there are a number of other
1967 court cases initiated by public-school pupils for school desegregation which contained
issues on assignments of teaching staffs on a racial basis. The summaries of these cases
are not included here because this report is limited to digests of cases in which teachers
themselves are litigants. Those interested in this aspect of teacher assignment are referred
to the school desegregation cases in lhaimillEnay in Court: Review of 1967, another NEA
Research Division school law publication.)

Kansas

Londerholm v. Unified School District No. 500
430 P. (2d) 188
Supreme Court of Kansas, July 6, 1967.

In 1963, the attorney general of Kansas
brought a proceeding under the Kansas antidis
crimination statute, charging the school board
of Kansas City, Kansas, with discrimination
against Negroes. The local chapter of the
NAACP intervened as a complainant. Subsequently
a group of teachers, individually and also on
behalf of the local teachers association, in-
tervened on the side of the school board.

In the initial hearing before the Commission
on Civil Rights, the state attorney general
charged that the school board had (a) refused
to hire qualified Negro teaching applicants for
positions in predominantly white schools;
(b) discriminated against a Negro elementary
supervisor in the assignment of office space
and limited his work to predominantly Negro
schools while his white counterparts were as-
signed to both white and Negro schools; (c) of-
ficially sanctioned separate, segregated teach-
ers associations for elementary teachers and
made membership in these segregated associations
compulsory for the teachers; and (d) refused to
transfer teachers over their objection, solely
for the purpose of integrating the faculties.

Despite the recommendation of its own in-
vestigating officer that there was no probable
cause for the third charge, the commission
found against the school board on all four
charges, and ordered the school board to take
affirmative steps, including the nonvoluntary
transfer or assignment of teachers, to eliminate
discriminatory practices. The board was further
ordered to inform the various teachers associa-
tions that it disapproved segregated teachers
associations. The school board appealed, and
the Kansas City Teachers Association inter-
vened by class action on its side.

The trial court found that the state attor
ney general had not sustained his burden of
proof as to the first three charges, and found
as fact that the school board recognized only
the Kansas City Teachers Association which was
comprised of all tenure teachers, regardless of
race. As to the fourth charge, the trial court
held that transfer of a tenure teacher over his
objection, solely because of his race or color,
would violate his contractual and property
rights; that the probationary teachers come
within the state antidiscrimination statute and
that transfer without their consent would be
permissible.

The trial court sustained the motions for
summary judgment by the school board and the
teachers association as to tenure teachers, and
the motions of the attorney general and the
NAACP as to probationary teachers only. The
complainants appealed that part of the decision
ruling against them on their charge that the
school board had refused to hire qualified Negro
applicants for positions in predominantly white
schools, and that part of the decision holding
tenure teachers could not be transferred with-
out their consent to effect integration. The
school board and the intervening teachers ap-
pealed from that portion of the decision holding
that probationary teachers could be transferred
over their objection to effect integration.

The Kansas Supreme Court affirmed the order
of the trial court in all respects except the
portion concerning probationary teachers.

As to the charge that the board had refused
to hire Negro teachers for predominantly white
schools, the court found that since the decision
in Downs v. Board of Education of Kansas City,
336 F. (2d) 988 (1964) holding that the board's
over-all policy met constitutional requirements,
the board "has taken positive and active steps
toward integration of staff members of all
schools.... Many Negro teachers were employed in
predominantly white schools, and many white
teachers were employed in predominantly Negro



schools. The board not only hired for any va-
cancy in the system without regard to race, but
it actually tried to employ Negro teachers for
white schools and vice versa. The big stum-
bling block was in finding qualified Negro
teachers."

The court rejected the argument that a pre-
sumption arose that employees were segregated
on the basis of race by their showing a chart
disclosing 35 schools with a teaching staff
that was either all-white or all-Negro. The
court concluded that the complainants failed
to produce evidence to support the charge of
discrimination in hiring.

Finally, on the issue of involuntary trans-
fer of teachers to effect integration, the
court referred to federal court decisions which
have held 6hat the Fourteenth Amendment does
not require integration of the races in the pub-
lic schools. In construing the Kansas anti-
discrimination statute, the court declared that
the statute "bars discrimination only and is
not concerned with integration of the races."
Therefore, if a school board does not discrimi-
nate against any individual in its hiring and
employment practices, it has satisfied the
admonition of the Kansas antidiscrimination
statute and has no duty or obligation under the
statute to take any affirmative steps to effect
integration; nor is the school board compelled
under the statute to transfer a teacher over
his objection because of his race to a school
other than the one he would be regularly as-
signed in order that the faculty may be better
integrated.

The construction of the antidiscrimination
statute was found not to be affected by the
tenure status of teachers; and since the Kansas
City teachers' contracts did not specify a par-
ticular school, there could be no justifiable
distinction between rights of tenure and pro-
bationary teachers against involuntary transfer.

North Carolina

Wall v. Stanly County Board of Education
378 F. (2d) 275
United States Court of Appeals, Fourth Circuit,
May 19, 1967.

(See Teacher's Day in Court: Review of 1966,
p. 32.)

Tn June 1965, the North Carolina board of
education for the first time granted teacher
spaces to the Stanly County Board of Education
without reference to race, and without designat-
ing the schools in which the spaces might be
used.

As a result of the freedom-of-choice plan
adopted by the Stanly County board of education
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for the 1965-66 school year, over 300 Negro pu-
pils who had formerly attended all-Negro schools
were assigned to formerly white schools. The
shift in enrollment brought about a decrease in
the allocation of teacher spaces to the Negro
schools and a resultant increase in the alloca-
tion of teacher spaces to formerly white schools.
The board made no specific provisions regarding
the assignment of teachers who might be affected
by the pupil shifts under the freedom-of-choice
plan. The board did not advise principals as
to whether the teachers so affected would be
reassigned, nor did it indicate to the princi-
pals that they could employ teachers without
respect to race.

A Negro teacher of "unchallenged qualifica-
tions" who had 13 years of teaching experience,
mostly in Stanly County, had been recommended
by her principal for re-employment for 1965-66
school year; the school board approved contin-
gent only upon the allocation of the requisite
teaching positions by the state. When the
shift in pupil enrollment decreased the alloca-
tion of teacher spaces in the Negro schools,
this teacher was denied re-employment. Where-
upon she brought an action for reinstatement to
her previous teaching position and to recover
damages for the alleged wrongful nonrenewal of
her contract.

The trial court denied relief and an appeal
was taken.

The appellate court reversed the lower court
because the denial of relief to the Negro teach-
er was in derogation of the following firmly
established principles in the Fourth Circuit:
that the Fourteenth Amendment forbids the selec-
tion, retention, and assignment of public-school
bawhers on the basis of race; that reduction of
students and faculty in a formerly all-Negro
school will not alone justify the discharge or
failure to re-employ Negro teachers in a school
system; that the teachers displaced from for-
merly racially homogeneous schools must be
judged by definite objective standards with all
other teachers in the school system for contin-
ued employment; and that a teacher wrongfully
discharged or denied re-employment contrary to
these principles, is, in addition to equitable
remedies, entitled to an award of actual dam-
ages.

Since the teacher in this case had been rec-
ommended for re-employment and the recommenda-
tion was approved by the board--subject only to
the allotment of spaces, which was controlled
by the same board--the court held that "the be-
lated and invidiously unfair rejection of her
application for re-employment entitles her to
recover damages." In the view of the court,
the board considered the transfer of Negro pu-
pils from formerly Negro schools to formerly
all-white schools diminished the need for Negro
teachers in the Negro school causing the
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plaintiff-teacher to lose her job. "The premise
of such a proposition," the court said, "is
that Mrs. Wall was not employed as a teacher in
the Stanly County school system but was employed
as a Negro teacher in a Negro school. Such
a premise is unlawful. It is repugnant to the
Fourteenth Amendment which 'forbids discrimina-
tion on account of race by a public school sys-
tem with respect_ to employment of teachers."

A reversal of the decision was required,
the court said, because the teacher "was not
allowed to compete for a teaching position in
the system on the basis of her merit and quali-
fications as a teacher." Solely because of
her race, her qualifications were not considered
objectively and in comparison with other teach-
er applicants, about 50 of whom had not previ-
ously taught in the school system. This sort
of invidious discrimination offends the Consti-
tution.

The court instructed the lower court to
order the board to place the teacher on the
roster of teaching applicants for the school
year 1967-68, if she wishes, and to require
that she be considered objectively with all
teachers; and to order the board to consider
her 12 years of experience with the Stanly
school system to the extent that it considers
seniority as a factor in the retention of other
teachers. Consideration of race as a factor

in re-employment was to be specifically enjoined.
If the teacher should be denied re-employment
by the board, the court was further instructed
to require a full report of the reasons for de-
nial and to "scrutinize it to assure that the
school board has acted in good faith and with-
out regard to race."

As to money damages the teacher was entitled
to recover, the court stated that the proper
elements would include salary differences, if
any, during her employment elsewhere, her moving
expenses to her new residence, and the reason-
able cost of moving back to Stanly County should
she be re-employed there in the 1967-68 school
year.

The court noted that in April 1966 the
school board had adopted an extremely compre-
hensive plan for teacher recruitment and as-
signment which was adequate on its face, and if
implemented in good faith, would meet constitu-
tional standards. The trial court was instruct-
ed on remand to make further inquiry into the
implementation of this teacher recruitment and
assignment plan and to consider de novo the
question of whether or not an injunction might
issue to assure the plan was being and would
continue to be implemented according to its ten-
or that teachers are to be hired and assigned
without racial discrimination, and to assure
fair and equal treatment to all teachers in the
system.

.-ues



TEACHER/SCHOOL-BOARD NEGOTIATION

California

Berkeley Teachers Association v. Berkeley
Federation of Teachers
62 Cal. Rptr. 515
Court of Appeal, First District, Division 2,

California, September 25, 1967.
Hearing denied, Supreme Court of California,
November 22, 1967.

This is an appeal from a judgment enjoining
the Berkeley board of education from holding
an election among its certificated teachers.

The action for the injunction and other relief
was brought by the Berkeley Teachers Associa-
tion (NEA) against the school board and the
school superintendent. The Berkeley Federation
of Teachers (AFL-CIO) and its president inter-
vened in opposition.

According to the undisputed facts, in Octo-
ber 1965 the school board adypted a resolution
pursuant to the Winton Act (the 1965 negotia-
tion law for public-school employees), estab-
lishing a negotiating council of nine members
"allotted proportionately according to an elec-
tion of the certificated staff, to represent
organizations of certificated staff members in

negotiations...." All certificated employees,
whether or not members of an employee organiza-
tion, could participate in the election.

The teachers association alleged that the
election procedure violated the Winton Act.
Section 13085 of this act provides that the
public-school employer shall meet and confer
with representatives of employee organizations
upon request vith regard to all matters relating

to employment conditions and employer-employee

relations, and also with employee representa-_
tives of certificated employees upon request
with regard to all matters relating to the defi-
nition of educational objectives. Where there

is more than one employee organization repre-
senting certificated employees, the public-
school employer shall meet and confer with the
representatives of such employee organizations
through a negotiating council with regard to
all matters specified in the section. Member-
ship on this council is to be not less than
five nor more than nine representatives of those
employee organizations entitled to representa-

tion thereon. Each such organization is en-
titled to appoint members to the negotiating
council in the same proportion as the number
of its membership bears to the total number of
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certificated employees who are members of em-
ployee organizations representing certificated
employees. Section 13087 requires the public-
school employer to adopt reasonable rules and
regulations for the administration of the Win-
ton Act, including provisions for verification
of the number of certificated employees who are
members in good standing of the employee organi-
zation, and for the size of the negotiating
council where one is required.

The lower court concluded that the propor-
tional allotment of the nine members to the
negotiating council by means of an election by
all certificated employees in the Berkeley
school district was contrary to Che express pro-
visions of Section 13085 of the Winton Act that
the members of the negotiating council be se-
lected by the employee organizations represent-
ing certificated employees.

On appeal, the teachers union argued with-
out success that the election procedure was a
proper and reasonable method and authorized by

Section 13087, and necessitated by the fact
that the legislature had not defined "members"
and "members in good standing" as used in that
section with respect to representation.

The appellate court affirmed the judgment
granting the injunction against proceeding with
the election as contrary to the provisions of
the Winton Act. In so holding, the court said
that the statute does not provide for a negoti-
ating council to represent all certificated em-
ployees in the school district, but for a coun-
cil composed of representatives of those employ-
ee organizations entitled to be represented on
the council; that the members of the council
are to be appointed according to a proportion-
ate allotment under a statutory formula which
does not take into account all the certificated
employees in a school district but which sets
the proportion as nearly as practicable at the
ratio which the certificated employee member-
ship of each of the respective organizations
bears to the total certificated membership of
all such organizations.

Furthermore, an election is not the proce-
dure contemplated in Section 13087 for deter-
mining which of the certificated employees of a
school district are members of one or more em-
ployee organizations. The procedure contem-
plated is merely one of ascertainment and veri-
fication, and an election is an inappropriate
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procedure for this purpose under the Winton

Act. While the act did not define the word

"member" as applied to an "employee organiza-

tion" representing certificated employees, a

reading of the statute as a whole, the court

stated, indicates that "member," used in its

normal sense, means a certificated employee

who joins an employee organization representing
certificated employees, and the statute does

not allow the interpretation of "member" as

advocated by the teachers union which would

permit organizational membership to be deter-

mined by preference or choice of all certifi-

cated emp1oyee3whether or not the voting em-

ployees are "members in good standing" of the

organization.

Also rejected by the court was the conten-

tion of the teachers union that the verifica-

tion of membership provisions of Section 13087

createscm ambiguity because dual membership of

many certificated employees makes such verifi-

cation meaningless. The court said that the
proportional formula for the appointment of

members to the negotiating council adequately
takes care of plural membership problems.

Taking into consideration thcl legislative

history of the Winton Act, including rejection

of proposed amendments to delete the representa-

tional negotiating council and to insert provi-

sions for election by secret ballot of members

to the negotiating council, the court concluded

that the legislature intended to bar representa-
tional elections from the field of public-school

employment and expressly rejected the collective

bargaining approach of a single employee organi-

zation to represent all certificated employees.

The court concluded that the election envi-

sioned in the school board's resolution was

contrary to and in conflict with the clear pro-

visions of the Winton Act. Since the school
board had no authority to pass a rule or regu-
lation to alter the terms of the act, the grant-

ing of the injunction requested by the teachers

association was proper.

Illinois

Chicago Division of Illinois Education Associa-

tion v. Board of Education of City of Chicago;

Broman v. Board of Education of City of Chi-

cago
222 N.E. (2d) 243
Appellate Court of Illinois, First District,

First Division, November 9, 1966.

Since 1964, the Chicago school board had

recognized the Chicago Division of the Illinois

Education Association (IEA), the Chicago Teach-

ers Union (CTU), and the Chicago Principals

Club as collective bargaining agents for their

teacher members and other professional person-

nel who desired one of these organizations to

speak for them. With the school board's approv-

al, the school superintendent in 1964 entered

into a qlemorandum of Understanding" which pre-

scribed procedures for the resolution of profes-

sional problems and grievances with each of

these organizations.

The Chicago Division of the Illinois Educa-

tion Association and a taxpayer in behalf of

himself and other taxpayers brought the suit

for a declaratory judgment to have this memo-

randum determined to be a valid and subsisting

contract to remain in effect at least until

November 12, 1966; and to restrain the school

board from proceeding to prepare and conduct an

election to determine which organization should

be the sole collective bargaining representative

for teachers and school personnel, until the

court could hold a hearing on the matter. An

injunction was sought to restrain the school

board from recognizing the CTU or any organiza-

tion as the sole bargaining agent of its em-

ployees "upon any question upon which power of

decision has been entrusted to the said Board

of Education by the Illinois State Legislature."

The CTU intervened in the action as a defend-

ant and moved, as did the school board, to dis-

miss the complaints. The trial court granted

this motion, subject to certain limitations.

It decreed that a school-board resolution au-

thorizing the Chicago teachers to hold a refer-

endum election to select a bargaining agent con-

cerning wages, working conditions, and other

professional problems, and providing that em-

ployees may join any organization they choose

and that persons not members of the elected

organization, have the right as individuals to

present grievances and make suggestions to the

board, was not an unlawful delegation or the

sharirig of the board's legiSlatively delegated

powers. However, before this resolution could

be put into effect, notice had to be given to

all parties to terminate the memorandum of

understanding. The decree also provided that

any collective bargaining agreement made must

contain a no-strike clause, and provide that

should negotiation fail to resolve differences,

the decision of the school board shall be final.

A further limitation in the decree prohibited

the board from entering into any collective
bargaining agreement under which it would "abdi-

cate or bargain away its continuing legisla-

tive discretion."

Subsequent to the entry of the decree, the

school board gave written notice to terminate
the Memorandum of Understanding and authorized

a referendum election to be held.

The central question raised on this appeal
by the taxpayer was whether, in the absence of

express statute, the Chicago school board had
authority to engage in collective bargaining
and enter into a collective bargaining agreement

with an exclusive represeritadve of its employees. The



school board contended that specific legisla-
tion is unnecessary and that existing legisla-
tion is more than sufficient to authorize ex-
clusive collective bargaining by the board.

The appellate court concluded that the Chi-
cago school board "does not require legislative
authority to enter into a collective bargain-
ing agreement with a sole collective bargain-
ing agency selected by its teachers" and held
that such an agreement is not against public
policy. Consequently, the trial court order
striking the complaints was proper.

Michigan

School District for the City of Holland, Ottawa,
and Allegan Counties v. Holland Education Asso-

ciation
152 N.W. (2d) 572
Court of Appeals of Michigan, September 9, 1967.

The school board sought injunctive relief
against a claimed strike in the concerted fail-
ure of teachers to report for duty and their

willful absence from the "full, faithful, and
proper performance of their duties of employ-

ment for the purpose of inducing, influencing
or coercing a change in the condition, or cam-
pensation, or the rights, privileges or obliga-
tions of employment."

The trial court issued a temporary restrain-
ing order. The teachers and the local educa-
tion association then sought and obtained an
emergency appeal and a stay of proceedings un-
til a hearing was had. The teachers maintained
that they were not public employees at the time
the action arose since they did not have indi-
vidual written contracts as required by law.
They also insisted that the statute denying
them the right to strike was unconstitutional
and that the law allowing the school board to
discipline strikers and the review procedure
therefrom was the board's proper remedy.

The appellate court affirmed the action of
the trial court, denied a motion for a further
stay of proceedings and remanded the case to
the lower court for final action. Contrary to
the teachers' argument, the court found the
teachers to be public employees under the pub-
lic employees relation act even though they had
not yet commenced work for the fall and did not
have individual written contracts. The court

noted that the teachers had rights under that
law between school years to call on the medi-
ation services of the Michigan Labor Mediation
Board, to bargain with the school board through
their representatives, "and to invoke unfair
labor machinery."

Also rejected by the court were the conten-
tions of unconstitutionality of the antistrike
law as applied to teachers.
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On the issue of the board's proper remedy,
the court declared that the statute allowing
the board to discipline strikers does not "im-
ply removing the historic power of the courts
to enjoin strikes by public employees."

The teachers were found to be on strike be-
cause they were "abstaining in whole or in part
from performing their duties for purposes pro-
scribed by law." Accordingly, the court held
that issuance of the restraining order was a
proper exercise of the circuit court's power to
prevent the teachers from striking and was not

an abuse of discretion.

Note: On further appeal, the Michigan Su-

preme Court upheld the constitutionality of the
anti-strike statute, and ruled that the teachers

were public employees and subject to the no-
strike provisions at the time they withheld
their services even though they did not then
hold signed employment contracts. However, the
court held that the mere showing of concerted
prohibited action by public employees did not
ipso facto justify injunctive relief. While

the trial court has discretion in granting or
withholding injunctive relief, there was lack
of proof in this case to support the issuance
of a temporary injunction. Therefore, the tem-

porary injunction was ordered dissolved and the
case was remanded for an inquiry as to whether

the school board had refused to bargain in good
faith, as the teachers claimed, whether an in-
junction should issue at all, and if so, at
what terms and for how long. (152 N. W. (2d)

206, April 1, 1968.)

Minnesota

Minneapolis Federation of Teachers Local No. 59

v. Obermevei.
147 N. W. (2d) 358
Supreme Court of Minnesota, December 9, 1966.

(See Teacher's pay in Court: Review of 1966,

p. 54.)

In 1965, Minnesota enacted into law Chap-
ter 839 which amended and added new provisions
to the Public Employees Labor Relations Act,
which governs the representation and collective
bargaining rights of public employees. Public-

school teachers were specifiCally excepted from
this legislation for the reason that the 1965
legislature intended concurrently to make spe-
cial provisions for teachers with respect to
representation and organization rights and for
settlement of disputes between teachers and
school boards. A bill was passed but was vetoed
by the governor.

The Minneapolis Federation of Teachers, an
AFL-CIO affiliate, brought an action claiming



42

the section in Chapter 839 excluding teachers
to be unconstitutional, and sought an injunction
requiring the labor conciliator to specify a
representative unit for negotiation with the
school board. The school board also brought an
action to secure a declaratory judgment fixing
the rights and obligations of the parties af-
fected by the act. The Minneapolis Education
Association, affiliated with the Minnesota Edu-
cation Association and the National Education
Association, was joined as a defendant in both
actions. The trial court held that the chal-
lenged section was unconstitutional as an un-
reasonable and arbitrary classification of
teachers, and concluded that in spite of the
legislative intent, the governor's veto fortui-
tously brought the teachers within the Public
Employees Labor Relations Act. On appeal, this
decision was reversed.

The Minnesota Supreme Court held that the
exception of teachers from the provisions of the
Public Employees Labor Relations Act was not
unconstitutional as an unreasonable and arbi-
trary classification denying teachers equal
protection under provisions of the federal and
state constitutions. The court noted that the
Minnesota legislature has historically treated
public-school teachers as a distinct classifi-
cation in numerous statutes and that this his-
toric recognition is sufficient to support the
validity of the distinction made in the Public
Employees Labor Relations Act.

The court held further that the 1965 law
which revised former provisions of the Public
Employees Labor Relations Act did not add or
detract from the prior rights of teachers as
they relate to the right to strike or to join
labor or other organizations. But even in the
absence of statute, there is no authority which
gives a public employee a right to strike, nor
is there a prohibition against the right of
teachers to join unions or associations organ-
ized to promote their mutual interest.

Another issue before the court was whether
a school board has implied power to conduct an
election and bargain with the elected repre-
sentatives of teacher organizations. The court
held that in the absence of a statute applicable
to teachers, there is no authority, express or
implied, which gives school boards the right
to hold an election for the purpose of desig-
nating an exclusive representative of teachers
to negotiate with school boards with respect
to wages, hours, and working conditions. But
even without express statutory authority, there
is nothing to prevent collective bargaining
when it is entered in.%,) voluntarily or to pre-
vent a school board from meeting with repre-
sentatives of the teacher groups in the school
district.

New Jersey

Board of Education, Borough of Union Beach v.
New Jersey Education Association
233 A. (2d) 84
Superior Court of New Jersey, Chancery Division,
August 4, 1967.

The school board sought a declaratory judg-
ment that certain actions of the Union Beach
Teachers Association, the New Jersey Education
Association, and the National Education Associa-
tion are illegal and in violation of the New
Jersey Constitution. The board also asked for
a mandatory injunction requiring these associa-
tions to take immediate steps to withdraw the
actions they took threatening the imposition of
charges of breach of ethics or other action
against persons who seek employment fn the
school system.

The facts revealed that there was a dispute
between the secretary of the school board and
the president of the local teachers association
(a nontenure teacher) concerning the mailing of
certain information to voters prior to resub-
mission of the budget to the voters. The school
board thereafter did not offer teaching con-
tracts for 1967-68 to the president of the local
association and several othersof its active mem-
bers. The local association met and passed a
resolution about intolerable conditions in the
school system, outlining numerous grievances.
Subsequently 36 of the 47 teachers in the sys-
tem presented their resignations effective some
18 days before the end of the school year to-
gether with a list of grievances. Sanctions
were invoked by the local association, an action
that was later backed by the state and national
education associations. The state education
association advised surrounding state colleges
and all sectors of the teaching profession that
its action was "the result of declining educa-
tional conditions in Union Beach and the school
board's arrogance, ineptitude, neglect and arbi-
traryreprisals against teachers," and that Union
Beach was an unfit place to teach. Violation
of the sanctions could lead to censure or expul-
sion of a member from the teachers association
or denial of membership to teachers.

The court issued the injunction and held that
the actions taken by the teachers associations
constituted a coercive activity designed for the
sole purpose of compelling the school board to
act in accordance with their desires, and as
such, was in violation of Article 1, par. 19,
of the New Jersey Constitution, as interpreted
by the state's supreme court.

The court rejected the argument of the teach-
ers association that their actions were pro-
tected by the First Amendment, saying that "we
are not dealing with freedom of speech but
rather with expression and threatening action to
accomplish a purpose proscribed by the public



policy of the State of New Jersey." The court

said that if it were to accept the explanation

of the teachers associations as to the caude

of the resignations and the imposition of sanc-

tions, its actions would still be illegal,

since the employees do not have the right to

engage in collective bargaining. And if they

have a grievance arising under the school laws,

they should have proceeded in accordance with

the grievance procedure that was in effect in

the school system, and if the procedure was
not effective, there was recourse to the com-

missioner of education for appropriate relief.

Also rejected by the court was the conten-
tion that the injunction should not have been

issued because no irreparable harm had been

shown. The court said that the purpose of the

sanction action was to make it impossible for

the board to employ teachers in the school sys-

tem, and irreparable injury would have been

suffered by the board had the preliminary in-

junction not have been issued.

Despite the allegations of the NJEA and the

NEA that as associations they had the right to
discipline their members and this is all they

would be doing if they censure or expel members,

the court found their actions to be illegal as

repugnant to public policy.

In issuing the injunction against the sanc-
tions, the court stated that there was no in-

tention to restrain the teachers association
from exercising the right of free speech con-

cerning what they think the conditions are in

the Union Beach school system.

Wisconsin

Muskego-Norway Consolidated Schools Joint Dis-

trict No. 9 v. Wisconsin Employment Relations

Board
151 N.W. (2d) 617
Supreme Court of Wisconsin, June 30, 1967.

In their complaint before the Wisconsin Em-

ployment Relations Board a group of teachers

alleged that the school district engaged in un-

fair labor practice by interfering with their

organizational rights. The teachers complained

(a) that the school district coerced them into

joining the Wisconsin Education Association,
the Muskego-Norway Education Association (MNEA),

or the Wisconsin Federation of Teachers Union
by threatening loss of salary to any teacher

taking off the two days of the annual teachers'

convention who was not a member of any conven-

ing labor organization, and (b) that the school

district refused to renew the teaching contract
of Koeller, chairman of the MNEA Welfare Com-

mitteebecause of his MNEA activities.

The school district presented evidence to

show that the MNEA officer was dismissed for
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shortcomings in teaching methods and for dif-
ferences with certain policies of the school

board and supervisory personnel. The teachers
contended that hostility of the supervisory per-
sonnel to the increased labor activity under the

leadership of Koeller prompted the refusal to

renew his contract.

Upon hearing the complaint, the WERB found
that Koeller was released primarily because of

his MNEA activities as the collective bargain-

ing representative of the teachers and ordered

the school district to offer him his former

position with compensation for damages. Evi-

dence revealed that the dismissal came on the

heels of a concentrated effort for united con-
tract negotiation for all teachers under the

direction of Koeller.

The trial court set aside the WERB decision,
stating that the determination that Koeller was
dismissed for labor activities was "based on

speculation and conjecture," and held that if a

valid reason for discharging an employee exists,

then this alone is a sufficient basis for hold-

ing that the employee was not dismissed for

union activities.

In rejecting the trial court's finding, the
Wisconsin Supreme Court concluded that the
WERB's order to the school district to offer
reinstatement of Koeller was not based upon con-
jecture but upon reasonable inferences supported

by substantial evidence that the motivation for

the failure to renew his contract was his MNEA
activities and was not on account of any short-

comings as a teacher or upon his differences

with certain policies of the school board or

supervisory personnel. The court cited with
approval recent case law holding that so long

as union activity is a motivating factor in the

dismissal of an employee, the dismissal is un-
lawful, and it matters not that the employer

also had ample valid reasons for dismissal.

On the issue over the teachers' convention,

the school district relied on statutes providing
that a school board may, without deducting wages,
give the full time or any part thereof to a
tcacher who files sufficient proof of actual at-

tendance at the convention session, and that
"the days on which state and county teachers'
conventions are held are considered to be school

days." The school district interpreted these
statutes to mean that only those who attend are
eligible for pay. The teachers contended that
threats by the school district of forfeiture
of two days' pay upon failure to attend a teach-

ers' convention constituted interference with
the teacher's rights guaranteed by statute to
freely "affiliate with labor organizations of
their own choosing and...to refrain from any
and all such activities."

The WERB agreed with the teachers that the
conduct of the school district constituted

e\
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interference with their organizational rights
and issued a cease and desist order. The trial
court set aside the WERB decision, declaring
that state law requires the schools to be
closed on teachers' convention days and au-
thorizes time off with pay for teachers only if
they attend the convention.

The Wisconsin Supreme Court reversed the
trial court and affirmed the WERB's finding of
coercion and intimidation on the part of the
school district supervisory personnel as re-
vealed in school district policy memos. In ob-
serving that the statutes relied upon by the

school district and the teachers are not in-
consistent when construed together, the court
declared that "teachers cannot be required to
attend such conventions under threat of loss
of pay, but...teachers who do not attend such
conventions can be required to work for the
school. In this way teachers can avoid deduc-
tions from their salaries while the right to
refuse to join labor organization guaranteed
by Section 111.70(2) is preserved." The court
also stated that deductions from a teacher's
salary could be made only after the teacher not
attending conventions has refused the offered
school work.



LOYALTY

Colorado

Gallagher v. Smiley
270 F. Supp. 87
United States District Court,
Colorado, April 24, 1967.
Appeal filed in Supreme Court
States, March 4, 1968, 36 Law

District of

of the United
Week 3358.

A teacher sought to enjoin the enforcement
of a Colorado statute which requires that any
teacher employed to teach at a university with-
in the state must take the loyalty oath set
forth in the statute. The statute further pro-
vided that any person in charge of a university
who permits a teacher to teach without taking
the oath shall be guilty of a misdemeanor.

The authorities at the University of Colorado
demanded that the teacher execute an oath in
the proper form as a condition precedent to
continuing to discharge his teaching duties.
When the teacher refused to take the oath, he
was notified in writing to discontinue teach-

ing.

Before the issue was brought before the court,
the Regents of the University adopted by reso-
lution a form of loyalty oath different from
that required by the statute. Thereafter, the
regents and officers of the University moved to
dismissthe action on the ground the controversy
was moot since the regents no longer required
the teacher to comply with the statutory oath.

The court held that the case was not moat
as there is no assurance that the Board of

Regents will not at some time in the future re-
quire the plaintiff to take the oath prescribed
by the statute."

The court concluded as a matter of law that
the contested loyalty oath, when construed in
the light of Baagett V. Bullitt, 377 U.S. 360
(1964), is violative of due process because the
oath is "unduly vague, uncertain and broad."

A permanent injunction was granted against
the use of the oath set forth in the statute,
and interference with the continuation by the
teacher of his duties as a university teacher
because of his failure to take the oath.

An appeal has been filed in the Supreme Court

of the United States.
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Maryland

Whitehill v. Elkins
88 S. Ct. 184
Supreme Court of the United States,
November 6, 1967.

The teacher was denied a teaching position in
the University of Maryland because he refused
to sign an oath certifying that he was not en-
gaged "in one way or another" in an attempt to
overthrow the Government of the United States
and the state of Maryland, or any political sub-
division, by force or violence, and further
certifying that he understands that this dis-
claimer is subject to the penalty for perjury.
A suit brought by the teacher to declare the
oath unconstitutional was dismissed by a feder-
al district court, and an appeal was accepted
by the Supreme Court of the United States.

One question before the Court was whether
the oath was to be read in isolation or in con-
nection with Maryland subversive activities act,
known as the Ober Act, which bars from public
employment any person who is subversive or who
is a member of a subversive organization. Sec-

tions 1 and 13 of the Ober Act define a subver-
sive as "any person who commits, attempts to
commit, or aids in the commission, or advocates,
abets, advises or teaches by any means any per-
son to commit, attempt to commit, or aid in the

commission of any act intended to overthrow,
destroy or alter, or to assist in the overthrow,
destruction or alteration of, the constitution-
al form of the government of the United States,
or of the State of Maryland, or any political

subdivision of either of them, by revolution,
force, or violence; or who is a member of a sub-
versive organization or a foreign subversive or-
ganization, as more fully defined in this arti-

cle."

The prescribed oath was prepared by the Maxy-
land Attorney General and approved by the Board
of Regents, the agency with exclusive manage-
ment of the University of Maryland and which,
it was conceded, had authority to provide the
oath since the Ober Act directs every employing
state agency to establish procedures to ascer-
tain that an employee or appointee is not a
subversive person.

The Court concluded that since the authority
to prescribe oaths is provided in one section
of the Ober Act, and since that section is tied
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to sections 1 and 13 defining subversives and
subversive organizations, the challenged oath
must be considered with reference to these sec-
tions.

In writing thP oath, the Maryland Attorney
General had adopted a narrower version of the
term "subversive" in conformity with representa-
tions he had made in oral argument before the
Supreme Court in an earlier case, Gerende v.
Election Board (341 U.S. 56), wherein the stat-
ute's constitutionality was in issue. Although
assuming by way of argument that the Attorney
General and the Board of Regents were authorized
to so construe sections 1 and 13 of the statute
as to prescribe a narrow oath that excluded "al-
teration" of the government by peaceful "revolu-
tion" and that excluded all specific references
to membership in subversive groups, the Court
found the language was still beset with diffi-
culties.

The Court held that the oath was an integral
part of the Ober Act and as such was constitu-
tionally defective because the lines between
permissible and impermissible conduct in the
alteration and membership clauses were indis-
tinct.

In this regard, the Court said:

Precision and clarity are not present.
Rather we find an overbreadth that makes pos-
sible oppressive or capricious application as
regimes change. That very threat, as we said
in another context...may deter the flowering
of academic freedom as much as successive
suits for perjury.

Like the other oath cases mentioned, we
have another classic example of the need
for "narrowly drawn" legislation...in this
sensitive and important First Amendment area.

Massachusetts

Pedlosky v. Massachusetts Institute of
Technology
224 N.E. (2d) 414
Supreme Judicial Court of Massachusetts,
Middlesex, March 2, 1967.

A teacher brought this suit seeking a declara-
tory decree as to whether the teacher's loyalty
oath statute violates the state and federal con-
stitutions. The statute required every citizen
of the United States who enters service as a
professor, instructor, or teacher at any col-
lege, university, teachers' college, or private
or public school in the state, to subscribe by
oath or affirmation that (a) he will support the
federal and state constitutions and that (b) he
"will faithfully discharge the duties of the
position...according to the best of my ability."

Violation of the portion of the oath relating to
support of the constitutions was punishable by
fine.

The teacher refused to sign the oath and
asked the court to enjoin the private university
from discharging or refusing to hl-e him because
of his refusal.

The court concluded that the portion of the
oath requiring the teacher to affirm that he
will faithfully discharge the duties of his
position to the best of his ability was too
vague a standard to enforce judicially. The

opinion stated:

To be sure, the criminal penalty does not
attach to this portion of the oath, but
the fact remains that the courts are ex-
posed to the very real possibility of being
asked to determine the degree of skill and
faithfulness which the plaintiff discharges
the duties of his private position in teach-
ing mathematics and perhaps to compare that
degree with that of the best of his ability.
This evaluation process is altogether too
vague a standard to enforce judicially. It

is not a reasonable regulation in the public
interest.

The court struck down the entire oath stat-
ute on the basis that it had no way of knowing
whether the legislature would have enacted the
statute without the invalid provision, and be-
cause the court was unable to decide that the
provisions were separable.

New York

Keyishian v. The Board of Regents of the Univer-
sity of the State of New York
87 S. Ct. 675
United States Supreme Court, January 23, 1967.

(See Teacher's Day in Court: Review of 1966,
p. 39.)

A New York statute disqualifies from public
service and from employment in the educational
system anyone who advocates the overthrow of
government by force, violence, or any unlawful
means, or publishes material advocating such
overthrow or organizes or joins any society or
group of persons advccating such doctrine. An-
other statute makes tne utterance or any trea-
sonable or seditious act grounds for dismissal
from the public school system. Other statutes,
the so-called Feinberg Law in particular, make
Communist Party membership, as such, prima facie
evidence of disqualification for teaching in the
public school system. This law charged the
Board of Regents with the duty to promulgate
rules and regulations to implement thq statutes.
Accordingly, the Board of Regents drew up a list
of "subversive" organizations after requisite
notice and hearing. Membership in any of these



organizations constituted prima facie evidence
of disqualification to teach. In addition, each
year the school authorities were required to
determine whether an appointed employee was
qualified for retention and to file a report of
the findings.

This action was brought by individuals who
were members of the faculty of the University
of Buffalo when it was merged into the State
University of New York in 1962. When the school
became a state school, continued employment as
faculty members was conditioned upon the signing
by each of a certificate stating that he was not
a Communist, and that if he had ever been a Com-
munist, he had so informed the President of the
State University of New York. The teachers chal-
lenged as unconstitutional the loyalty statutory
sections and administrative regulations on
grounds of vagueness, impinging on the First
Amendment guarantee of freedom of speech,
thought, and expression.

The Supreme Court of the United States in a
5 to 4 decision held the provisions to be un-
constitutionally vague and in violation of the
Fourteenth Amendment. The Court maintained
that states could draft loyalty laws sufficiently
definitive to eliminate controllable activities
without deterring legitimate expression. How-
ever, the New York statutory definitions of
seditious" and "treasonable" were so vague that

Itno teacher can know just where the line is
drawn between 'seditious' and nonseditious ut-
terances and acts." The advobacy provisions
were found to be particularly vague and thus
susceptible to broad interpretation proscribing
even harmless advocacy of abstract doctrine.
The court, moreover, criticized the complicated,
multi-statute machinery for enforcement and de-
clared, "The very intricacy of the plan and the
uncertainty as to the scope of its proscriptions
make it a highly efficient in terrorem mechanism."

The Court also held as unconstitutional the
New York statutes making Communist Party member-
ship prima facie evidence of disqualification
for teaching in the public schools. The stat-
utes were impermissibly overbroad in that the
legislation sanctioned mere knowing membership
without any showing of specific intent to fur-
ther the unlawful aims of the Communist Party.
The Court did not adhere to its earlier deci-
sion, Adler v. Board of Education, 342 U.S. 485,
(also involving the New York loyalty statutes)
which upheld the premise that "public employ-
ment, including academic employment, may be con-
ditioned upon the surrender of constitutional
rights which could not be abridged by direct
government action." Instead, the Court quoted
with approval from the appellate decision in an
eariier stage of the present case declaring,
"The theory that public employment which may be
denied altogether may be subjected to any con-
ditions, regardless of how unreasonable has been
uniformly rejected."
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Knight v. Board of Regents of the University of
the State of New York
269 F. Supp. 339
United States District Court, S.D. New York,
June 2, 1967.
Judgment affirmed, Supreme Court of the United
States, January 22, 1968, 88 S. Ct. 816.

A New York Statute (section 3002) requires
every citizen teacher, instructor, or professor
in any public school or any private school whose
real property is exempt from taxation in whole
or in part to execute an oath that he will support
the federal and state constitutions, and will
faithfully discharge the duties of his position
according to the best of his ability.

Although this statutory requirement dates
back to 1934, through inadvertence, faculty mem-
bers of Adelphi College had not been asked to
sign the oath until 1966, when the college was
made aware of the statute. This action was
brought against the State Board of Regents by
27 Adelphi College faculty members who had re-
fused to sign the oath. They asked that the
enforcement of the statute be enjoined, alleg-
ing violation of their federal constitutional
rights.

One argument advanced by the teachers was
that the statute was unconstitutionally vague,
and in support of this contention relied on
decisions of the Supreme Court of the United
States which struck down for vagueness "nega-
tive loyalty oaths" or "non-Communist oaths."
On this issue, the federal district court held
that the challenged statute is clear and simple
in its import and requires no more than that
the subscriber affirm that he will support the
constitutions of the United States and the State
of New York, and that he will be a dedicated
teacher. The court was not persuaded by the
reasoning in Pedlosky v. Massachusetts Institute
of Technology (see p.46 of this report) where a
similar oath statute with a requirement of pro-
fessional dedication was voided. In the court's
view, "a state can reasonably ask teachers in
public or tax-exempt institutions to subscribe
to professional competence and dedication."

While conceding that it was constitutionally
permissible to demand of public officials an
oath or affirmation of the type contained in
the statute, the teachers suggested that dif-
ferent considerations apply to them in that
teachers' speech must be totally "free of in-
terference." The court answered:

[W]e interpret the statute to impose no
restrictions upon political or philosophi-
cal expressions by teachers in the State
of New York. A state does not interfere
uith teachers by requiring them to support
the governmental systems which shelter and
nourish the institutions in which they teach,
nor does it restrict its teachers by encour-
aging them to uphold the highest standards
of their chosen profession.
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The teachers appealed this decision to the
Supreme Court of the United States. The Court
in a summary action, granted the motion of the
board of regents and affirmed the judgment of
the lower court.

Oregon

Brush v. State Board of Higher Education
422 P. (2d) 268
Supreme Court of Oregon, In Banc,
December 30, 1966.

A teacher in a state-supported college
brought a declaratory judgment proceeding chal-
lenging the constitutionality of a statute
which required every teacher, as a condition
of employment in the public schools, to sub-
scribe to an oath to support the state consti-
tution, to teach by precept and example respect
for the flags of the United States and Oregon,
reverence for law and order, and undivided al-
legiance to the government. The teacher had
refused to sign the loyalty oath and was ad-
vised that she would receive no compensation
until she filed the oath as required by the
statute.

The lower court ruled the statute to be un-
constitutional. The board of higher education
appealed.

The Supreme Court of Oregon affirmed the
decision, holding that the loyalty oath stat-
ute was unconstitutionally vague and contra-
vened the First and Fourteenth Amendments to
the Constitution of the United States, in accord
with Baggett v. Bullitt, 377 U.S. 360 (1964),
wherein a similar Washington statute was de-
clared unconstitutional by the Supreme Court of
the United States.

Texas

Gilmore v. James
274 F. Supp. 75
United States District Court, N.D. Texas,
Dallas Division, August 30, 1967.
Judgment affirmed, Supreme Court of the United
States, January 15, 1968, 88 S. Ct. 695.

This action challenged the constitutionality
of a Texas nonsabwirsive loyalty oath statute
and sought to enjoin its enforcement. The stat-
ute (Article 6252-7) provided that no state
funds may be paid as wages to any person who
has not executed an oath attesting that he is
not and never has been a member of the Communist
Party; that he is not and during the past five
years has not been a member of any organization
on the U.S. Attorney General's list, or a mem-
ber of any organization registered under the
1950 Federal Internal Security Act; or if the

individual was a member of any such organiza-
tion, that he did not have knowledge of the pro-
scribed purposes of the organization at the time
he joined or while he was a member. Subscribing
to the oath was a prerequisite to employment.

Plaintiffs were a junior-college instructor,
who was dismissed on refusing to sign the oath;
two teachers at the University of Texas who had
signed the oath on initial employment but at-
tacked the statute on the ground that as a con-
sequence of signing the oath, unconstitutional
restrictions on their rights of freedom of
speech resulted; a teacher who was offered em-
ployment at the University of Texas, who claimed
that the oath requirement as a condition of his
employment threatened his constitutional rights
of freedom of speech and association; and two
students one of whom sought part-time employ-
ment at the university library and was a member
of proscribed organization.

After disposing of issues as to which of the
plaintiffs had standing to challenge the stat-
ute, the three-judge district court decided the
question of whether disqualification from state
employment solely on the grounds of present or
past membership in subversive organizations is
compatible with First Amendment liberties guar-
anteed against state infringement by the Four-
teenth Amendment.

The federal district court held on authority
of recent Supreme Court decisions, Elfbrandt v.
Russell, 86 S. Ct. 1238 (1966) (see Teacher's
Day in Court: R view of 1966, p. 38) and
Keyishian v. Board of Regents, 87 S. Ct. 675
(see p.46 of this report) that the Texas loy-
alty oath statute was unconstitutional. The
statute was found to suffer from impermissible
overbreadth in that it applied to membership in
proscribed organizations without specific in-
tent to further the illegal aims of such organi-
zations as well as to membership with specific
intent. The opinion states:

Oaths in support of the government are not
abhorrent to the Constitution. Indeed, the
Constitution provides one. The vice of the
oath condemned here is that it equates mem-
bership or association with non-allegiarce.
A statute which autonatically disqualifies
applicants on the basis of membership alone
ensnares the innocent with the guilty. While
such membership furnishes a basis for further
inquiry into the applicant's present or past
activities, it does not in itself constitute
a threat to the state. An individual is en-
titled to be judged by his own conduct, not
that of his associates. To the extent that
Article 6252-7 disqualifies passive or dis-
senting members of such organizations, it
is too broadly drawn.

On appeal, the Supreme Court of the United
States, per curiam, affirmed the judgment



LIABILITY FOR PUPIL INJURY

Illinois

Kaske v. Board of Education for the School
District of the Town of Cherry Valley, No. 112,
Winnebago County
222 N.E. (2d) 921
Appellate Court of Illinois, Second District,
Aurora, December 13, 1966; rehearing denied,
February 7, 1967.

A student who was injured as a result of a
fire during an experiment in a general science
class brought an action against the school board
and the teacher. The jury returned a verdict
of not guilty, and the student appealed.

The appellate court affirmed the judgment,
holding that the alleged negligence of the
teacher with respect to the explosion and the
resulting injury to the student who was standing
by the table and was set afire, was for the
jury to decide. (Note: Only abstract was pub-

lished.)

Louisiana

Frank v. Orleans Parish School Board
195 So. (2d) 451
Court of Appeals of Louisiana, Fourth Circuit,
February 13, 1967.

The mother of a junior high-school pupil
sued the school board and a physical education
teacher to recover damages for a fractured arm
incurred by her son as a result of an alleged
assault by the teacher. This accusation was
denied, and it was asserted that the boy at-
tempted to commit an unprovoked attack on the
teacher.

The record showed that while the teacher was
instructing the pupils in a basketball drill,
he twice ordered the boy off the basketball
court and onto the sidelines because of his non-

conformity with instructions. Testimony on how

the injury occurred was not reconcilable. Ac-

cording to the teacher, the boy returned to the
basketball court without permission a third
time, and was escorted off it again by the
teacher; once on the sidelines, the boy at-
tempted to strike the teacher, and when the
teacher grasped him by the arm to restrain the
boy, he resisted and in doing so fell to the
floor and broke his arm. The boy insisted that

the teacher, without provodation other than the

49

boy's unauthorized presence on the court, men-
aced and chased him around the court, and on
catching him, lifted and shook him against same
folded bleachers and then let him go so suddenly
that the boy fell to the floor fracturing his
arm.

Judgment was rendered against the school board

and the teacher. Both parties appealed.

On review of the record, the appellate court
found that the evidence preponderated in favor
of the pupil. The court was unconvinced that
the teacher, who was 5 feet, 8 inches tall, and
weighed 230 pounds, in good faith actually be-
lieved that his physical safety was endangered
by a blow from the pupil about a foot shorter
and weighing 101 pounds. The court upheld the
conclusion of the trial court that the teacher's
actions in lifting the pupil, shaking him in
anger and dropping him, was clearly in excess
of the physical force necessary either to pro-
tect himself or to discipline the pupil. The

lack of judgment on the part of the teacher in
injuring the pupil in the course of ostensibly
disciplining him, subjected the teacher and the
school board to liability for the injuries

incurred.

The court refrained from making any judicial
pronouncements as to whether it is actionable

per se for a teacher to place hands on a pupil.

The individual facts and environment of each

case would disclose both the right and the rea-

son for a teacher to use force and the degree

of force, if any, which may be used.

New Jersey

Titus v. Lindberg
228 A. (2d) 65
Supreme Court of New Jersey, March 20, 1967.

A nine-year-old child sued the parents of
another child, the principal, and the board of
education for injuries suffered when struck by
a paper clip shot from an elastic band by an-

other child before the classrooms opened. The

pupil-plaintiff was struck while riding his
bicycle onto the school grounds en route to the
bicycle parking rack. The evidence revealed
that the school was a "pickup site" for three
other schools with older pupils and that the
boy who shot the paper clip was a 13-year-old
pupil waiting for the transfer bus.
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Although the first bell rang at 8:15 A.M.
and the last bell rang at 8:30 A.M. the prin-
cipal was aware that pupils began arriving at
8:00 to 8:30 A.M. The principal's supervisthn
of the pupils extended to the point of milk
delivery, and thence, a walking tour through or
around the building to the transfer area.

The complaint charged that the paper clip
was negligently shot; that the principal neg-
ligently failed to exercise supervision; and
that the board of education had "actively and
affirmatively failed to provide the necessary
safeguards."

The trial court rendered judgment for the
injured pupil after a jury trial, and the board
and principal appealed.

On appeal the judgment was affirmed. The
principal contended that he was ent..tled to
have the case dismissed on the ground that there
was insufficient evidence to enable the jury to
find negligence on his part. The court dis-
agreed, noting that the record disclosed the
contrary: that the principal had announced no
rules with respect to the congregation of the
pupils and their conduct before entering the
classrooms; that he had assigned no teachers
or other personnel to assist him in supervising
the pupils; and that he failed to take any
measures in overseeing their presence and ac-
tivities except at the point of the milk deliv-
ery and walking around or through the building.

The court held that the principal and the
board should reasonably have anticipated the
conduct which resulted in the injuries and to
have guarded against it. In allocating the
liability for damages to each defendant, the
court declared that the board on behalf of it-
self and its agent, the school principal, should
be liable for only one-half of the damages
rather than each defendant being separately lia-
ble for one-third of the award.

New Mexico

Employers' Fire Insurance Company v. Welch
433 P. (2d) 79
Supreme Court of New Mexico, October 30, 1967.

In a personal injury suit against the Hobbs
Municipal School District No. 16 and the two
school employees, the father of the injured boy
alleged the negligence of all defendants. Be-
fore the trial, the two school employees were
dismissed as defendants, with the understanding
that this dismissal in no way affected the
school district's right to contribution and
indemnity against them.

After paying the judgment against the school
district in the personal injury suit, the in-
surer of the school district brought this ac-
tion against the two school employees for indem-
nity and contribution.

The complaint alleged that the judgment in
the first suit was obtained under the doctrine
of respondeat superior because of the negligence
of the school employees. The school employees
denied the allegation, pointing to the court's
instructions under which the jury could have
returned a verdict on any one of three theories:
respondeat superior, concurrent negligence, or
the sole negligence of the school district. The
employees argued that only the jurors in the
prior case could know upon which of the three
theories their verdict was based.

Summary judgment was granted in favor of the
employees, and the insurance company appealed.

The appellate court reversed the judgment
and remanded the case. It held that the fact
that the jury's verdict may or may not have
been based on the theory of respondeat superior
did not preclude the insurance company from
prosecuting its claim for indemnity against the
schol employees.

The school employees also argued that the
statute permitting suits against an insured
school district acts as a waiver of governmental
immunity to the extent of the insurance. They
claimed that since the employee had no liability
to the school district prior to the statute,
though he could be held liable for personal
negligence, the insurance contract introduces
an additional liability on them. The insurance
company, on the other hand, maintained that
there was nothing in the statute to indicate
an intention to deprive the school district of
its right to seek an indemnity.

The court agreed with the position of the
insurance company. The court said that if the
suit had been brought against the school em-
ployees and they had been found negligent in
their individual capacities, they would have
had to respond in damages. The statute did not
change this liability, and, therefore, the
school employees cannot complain of an addi-
tional burden being placed on them when "the net
effect is simply to say that they must respond
for their individual negligent act, if any."
The change was one of form, affecting no sub-
stantive rights.

Pennsylvania

Esposito v. Emery
266 F. Supp. 219
United States District Court,
April 6, 1967.

(See Teacher's Day in Court:
p. 42.)

Pennsylvania,

Review of 1966,

A seven-year-old boy was injured when a
bank of four lockers fell on him as he attempted
to open one of them. This suit charged the



principal and head custodian of the school with
negligence for failure to inspect the lockers
and to correct the alleged defective condition

which a reasonable inspection would have dis-
closed and, alternatively, with the failure to
correct or to warn of an obvious danger. The

defendants denied any duty to inspect the lock-
ers and denied that a condition of obvious

danger existed. Evidence revealed that while

some lockers of the type involved were fastened

to either the wall or the floor, they were de-

signed and manufactured as free-standing lockers.

In deciding for the defendants on both points,

the court held that the evidence revealed the
supervising principal and supervisor of main-
tenance of the school district to be responsible
for the maintenance and safety of school prop-
erty and not the defendants, principal and

head custodian of the school, since the super-
vising principal "did not delegate the incpec-
tion function to the school principal or custo-
dian, nor did he seek advice or information from
them." The court further observed that since
the lockers were designed to be free-standing,
the evidence did not support a finding that an
obvious condition of danger existed.

Wisconsin

Cirillo v. City of Milwaukee
150 N.W. (2d) 460
Supreme Court of Wisconsin, May 9, 1967.

A 14-year-old pupil was injured in a rough
"keep away" game in the school gymnasium when
he was pushed into another pupil and fell on
the floor. The roughhouse game was played
while the teacher was out of the room 25 minutes.
He had left a group of about 50 adolescent boys

unsupervised during that time.

The pupil brought action to recover damages
against the teacher and the city. His mother

also sued to recover derivative damages. It

was claimed that the defendants were negligent

in failing to provide rules to guide the class,

in attempting to teach an excessive number of
pupils, and in the teacher's absenting himself
and exposing the pupil-plaintiff to an unrea-
sonable risk of harm by leaving the class of
almost 50 unsupervised. The defendants denied
negligence, and alleged contributory negligence
on the part of the pupil in knowingly partici-
pating in a dangerous game and in failing to
follow his teacher's instructions not to engage

in horseplay.

The trial court granted the defendants sum-
mary judgment. The issues on appeal were
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Whether the trial court was correct in these

respects: (a) in finding as a matter of law
that the teacher breached no duty to the pupil;
(b) in holding, even if there was a jury ques-
tion of the teacher's negligence (which did not
get to the jury) that the pupil's negligence as

a matter of law was at least 50 percent of the
negligence involved; (c) in concluding that as

a matter of law, liability should not be imposed

on defendants under the circumstances of the

case, for this would impose an undue burden on
the school system and taxpayers, making them
absolute insurers of students' safety.

The court held that the trial court erred on
all three issues, and that summary judgment
should not have been rendered in this case. As

to negligence, the court stated the rule to be

that the harm must reasonably be foreseen as
probable by a person of ordinary prudence under
the circumstances, if conduct resulting in such
harm is to constitute negligence, but it is not
necessary that the actual harm that resulted

from the conduct be foreseen. In this instance,

if the teacher could have foreseen the harm to
some students in the class arising from rowdyism

as a result of his absence, it is immaterial

that the harm actually resulting was not that

foreseen by the teacher. Nor as a matter of

law, was the rowdyism of the participants in the

game a superseding cause of the pupil's injury.

If the teacher's absence is negligence, and

this question is one for the jury to decide, the

fact that the pupil's conduct or others in the

game was also a substantial factor, does not

excuse the teacher. A jury could find, the
court said, that the teacher acted unreasonably

in leaving his class unsupervised for a period
of 25 minutes, particularly in view of testimony

that the pupils were watching for the teacher
and if he had looked in on the class, the rough

game would have been stopped.

The court held further that under the com-
parative negligence statute, except in rare
cases, it is a jury function and not that of a

court to decide the apportionment of negligence.

In this case, the court concluded, the question
of the pupil's negligence was for the jury.

In rejecting defendants contention that to

permit recovery under the circumstances of this
case would make them the insurer of the safety

of Milwaukee school children, the court said
that while it has recognized that a teacher is

neither immune from liability nor is he an in-
surer of his students' safety, he is liable for

injuries resulting from his failure to exercise

reasonable care.



RETIREMENT

California

Hudson v. Posey
62 Cal. Rptr. 803
Court of Appeal of California, First District,
Division 3, October 16, 1967.

The divorced first wife of a deceased school
employee petitioned the court for an order to
compel the state employees' retirement system to
pay her the death benefits due from the retire-
ment fund. The second wife filed a cross-com-
plaint, also claiming the benefit. The money
was deposited in court by the retirement system
for disposition.

The question before the court was whether the
language in the will of the deceased employee
effected a change in beneficiary. At the time
he joined the retirement system, the school em-
ployee filed a written designation naming his
first wife as beneficiary, which designation he
never changed after his divorce unless the
language in his will constituted such a change.
The deceased employee continued to support his
first wife and minor child after the divorce
and his remarriage. There was testimony that
he had promised his school retirement benefits
to each of the women. Two years after his
second marriage and 20 months after making his
will, he wrote his first wife that he would
take care of her financially as best he could
while alive, and would leave his insurance and
retirement to her. There was testimony, too,
that the employee had told three teachers that
when his expected baby of the second marriage
arrived, he would designate the baby as benefi-
ciary of the retirement fund. In the will the
employee stated he had made certain dispositions
to his first wife and to a minor child of his
first marriage, and bequeathed all the remain-
der of his property to his second wife. There
was no reference in the will to the retirement
benefits.

Applying the law that to effect a change of
beneficiary of a retirement fund there must be
a clear manifestation in writing of the intent
of the member to make such a change, the court
held that in this case there was nothing in the
terms of the will that could constitute the re-
quired clear and convincing proof of nomination
ol a different beneficiary. Despite the de-
ceased employee's statements of intention to ef-
fect- a change in beneficiary in behalf of his

second wife and unborn child, made long after
the execution of the will, he did nothing to ef-
fect such a change in beneficiary. Therefore,
the court affirmed the judgment that the first
wife was entitled to the death benefits from the
retirement system.

Georgia

Purdie v. Jarrett
152 S.E. (2d) 749
Supreme Court of Georgia,
December 5, 1966.

A retired teacher sued the school pension
board of Fulton County, to require that her ac-
cumulated unused sick leave paid to her at the
time she retired be included in the computation
of her pension. This inclusion would have in-
creased her monthly pension from $406.54 to
$421.47.

The retirement statute was amended in 1962
to provide that the pension be determined on the
basis of monthly earnings, defined as "the
average of the five years' salary during employ-
ment." The pension board contended that the
unused sick pay should not be included in the
computation, for it was neither "earnings" since
it is not paid when service are rendered, nor
is it "monthly" since it is paid only once, at
time of retirement. This contention was reject-
ed as being without merit.

In reaching its decision, the court considered
two rules of the pension board. One rule pro-
vided that all compensation, including any bonus
paid for services rendered be taken into account
when arriving at average monthly salary for re-
tirement purposes. The other rule provided that
payment of one-half of a teacher's accumulated
unused sick leave will be made at time of re-
tirement.

In the opinion of the court, the unused sick
leave clearly was compensation for services ren-
dered the board of education because the teacher
was not absent for illness. By not taking sick
leave, the teacher had increased her value to
the board of education and the payment to com-
pensate her was merely a part of the total sal-
ary or compensation for the period of her em-
ployment. Therefore, the accumulated unused
sick leave was properly includable as salary in
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computing the amount of pension due the teacher

and she was entitled to the higher monthly pen-

sion as well as to be reimbursed for the months

she was paid the lower amount.

Moreover, the teacher was entitled to monthly

pension payments from the date of her retirement

in June 1964, even though she received salary

payments during July and August 1964. The court

held that the summer salary payments were for

services rendered prior to retiremPnt equated

over 12 months under her 10-month contract;

these payments did not fall within the pension

board rule that no pension shall be paid for

any period of time during which salary for serv-

ices performed has been paid, since this rule

refers to a period of time when services are

rendered or expected to be rendered.

New Jersey

Bortel v. Board of Education of the Township of

Cherry Hill
230 A. (2d) 897
Superior Court of New Jersey, Chancery Division,

May 31, 1967.

Two of the three plaintiffs in this case for

a declaratory judgment were retired teachers in
Philadelphia prior to moving to New Jersey and

accepting teaching positions with the defendant,

the board of education of Cherry Hill Township.

These retired teachers were entitled to and

were receiving pensions from the Pennsylvania

Teachers Retirement Annuity Fund while they

taught in New Jersey. Their present New Jersey
employer notified the teachers of the provisions

of Section 43:3-1 of the New Jersey statutes

which requires that all nonelected public em-

ployees who are entitled to a pension from any

state, county, municipality, or school district

must make an election between receiving the pen-

sion or the salary allotted to their employment.

Only one, the pension or the salary, may be re-

ceived for the dvration of the employment.

The plaintiffs alleged that the statute is a

deaial of equal protection of the law in that

its classification is arbitrary, discriminatory,

and without reasonable basis. They also argued

that the statute is an unconstitutional denial

of property without due process, in violation

of the Fourteenth Amendment and a related state

constitutional provision.

The court held the statute unconstitutional

in its application to persons receiving pension

payments for prior public service in states

which consider that such pension system creates

contractual or vested rights. In determining

the issue of whether New Jersey could condition

public employment on the suspension of a con-

stitutionally protected right, the court said,

"Any restrictive conditions on public employ-

ment'which affect, either directly or indirectly,

the constitutionally protected right of every
person to his property must have a basis in rea-
son and serve a valid public interest."

The purpose of the statute was to put out-of-
state pensioners and New Jersey pensioners in an
equal position since an earlier statute already
denied New Jersey state pensioners the taking
of a state pension and a salary in another public
job in New Jersey at the same time. The court
ruled, "This is not such a reasonable basis as
will sustain an infringement on a constitution-
ally proteCted right" such as the vested right
of the retired teachers under Pennsylvania law.

New York

Madison vs. Gross
279 N.Y.S. (2d) 789
Supreme Court of New York, Appellate Division,
First Department, May 18, 1967.

A teacher sought review of a direction by the
superintendent of schools that she take a leave

of absence because she was "unfit for duty on
medical grounds." The lower court rendered judg-
ment in her favor and appeal was taken.

The judgment was reversed on appeal on the
ground that the direction to take a leave of ab-

sence was not a direction for retirement, and
therefore, the teacher was not entitled to a

hearing.

Wulff v. Teacher04 Retirement Board of City of

New York
279 N.Y.S. (2d) 374
Supreme Court of New York, Appellate Division,
First Department, April 27, 1967.

(See Teacher's Day in Court: Review of 1966,

p. 47.)

A teacher voluntarily chose to leave her em-
ployment in 1943 for a career of more than 20
years in the Navy, where she remained until she

obtained a Navy disability retirement pension.
Thereafter, she was reinstated as a teacher.
She then sought an order requiring the City of
New York to make contributions on her behalf to
the teachers' retirement system and directing
the teachers' retirement board to retire her on
full disability pension with full pension credit
for the entire period of her military service.
The lower court decided that she was entitled to
retire for disability from her teaching position
and directed the board to pay her a retirement
allowance.

The decision was reversed on appeal. The

court held that the provision in the Military
Law upon which the claim was made "was manifest-
ly intended to apply to civil service employees
whose purpose was to leave their civil service
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employment temporarily, in response to national
need or in order to comply with.the draft laws,
but who intended to return to their civil serv-
ice careers upon release from their military
duties." The court ruled that the provision was
not applicable to the teacher in this instance
who had voluntarily chosen to make a permanent
career of her military service, to the exclusion
of her board of education employment, and that
she was not entitled further pension from the
teachers' retirement system. "A statute cannot
be tortured so as to achieve a result which is
preposterous...nor should it be so construed as
to work a public mischief."

North Carolina

Harrill v. Teachers' and State Employees' Re-
tirement System;
Bird v. Teachers' and State Employees' Retire-
ment System
156 S.E. (2d) 702
Supreme Court of North Carolina,
September 20, 1967.

These two actions, consolidated for trial,
were brought by two retired teachers of a state-
supported college to recover their monthly re-
tirement allowances which the retirement system
withheld since December 1966, and for declara-
tory relief. The retirement system cross-claim-
ed for recovery of retirement allowances pre-
viously paid.

The retirement board had passed a resolution
in Ocotber 1965, effective January 1, 1966,
providing that if a retired teacher were re-
employed by a state college or agency in part-
time employment, his retirement allowance would

be suspended for the balance of the calendar
year after earnings in such employment equalled

$1,500.

One teacher had retired in 1957, the other

in 1966. Each had performed "emergency part-
time, temporary" teaching in the college from
which he retired, for which he was paid on the
basis of a fee paid for each course taught.
These services were performed by one retired
teacher during the years 1963-1966, and y the

other during 1966. The earnings in each cal-

endar year were over $1,500. The college made

no retirement contributions on these earnings,

nor did the teachers receive retirement credit

or increased retirement benefits for these

services.

The lower court ruled in favor of the retired
teachers.

On appeal by the retirement board the ques-
tion raised was what effect, if any, the retire-
ment board resolution had on the teachers' rights
with reference to their accrued retirement al-
lowances for 1966. Pertinent was a 1949 amend-
ment to the retirement law which authorized the
retirement board to establish or promulgate
rules and regulations governing the re-employment
of retired teachers and employees.

The court held that the general language of
the statutory provision did not confer on the
retirement board expressly or by implication
any authority to adopt the October 1965 resolu-
tion. Consequently, the teachers' acceptance
of part-time, emergency, temporary teaching
positions did not suspend or otherwise affect
their accrued retirement allowances.



MISCELLANEOUS

Arkansas

Davis v. Board of Trustees of Arkansas

A & M College
270 F. Supp. 528
United States District Court, E. D. Arkansas,

Pine Bluff Division, September 1, 1967.

The teacher was employed as a member of the

faculty of Arkansas A & M College under a writ-

ten contract for the period, August 3, 1964, to

May 31, 1966. After publicly criticizing cer-

tain actions in the treatment of prisoners in

the state penitentiary, the teacher was called

to the office of the college president for a

warning against further public statements crit-

ical of the treatment of prisoners. Subsequent

publicity involving the teacher resulted in his

dismissal as a faculty member by the board of

trustees before his contract expired.

The teacher brought this action for damages

under civil rights laws and for injunctive re-

lief. The university sought dismissal of the

action on grounds of state immunity; failure

to state a claim upon which relief could be

granted; and that the complaint was based on a

breach of contract, but the teacher was seeking

damages in tort.

The issue raised was whether or not the nec-

essary elements were present to establish a

claim for damages under civil rights laws. The

court held that the necessary elements were

present for an action to recover damages and

that a full hearing should be had since the con-

duct complained of was engaged in by the uni-

versity under color of state law, and the con-

duct subjected the teacher to a deprivation of

rights, privileges, or immunities secured by

the federal Constitution. Motion to dismiss

the complaint was denied.

S ecial School District of Fort

Smith v. Lynch
413 S. W.(2d) 880

Supreme Court of Arkansas, April 24, 1967.

(See page 17. Case involves contra-dt--rights of

a teacher seeking to return to employment after

a leave of absence fcr health reasons.)
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State of Arkansas v. Epperson
416 S. W. (2d) 322
Supreme Court of Arkansas, June 5, 1967; rehear-

ing denied July 26, 1967.
Probable jurisdiction noted, Supreme Court of

the United States, March 4, 1968, 88 S. Ct.

1024.

A teacher challenged the constitutionality

of statutes pertaining to the teaching of evo-

lution. The lower court held the statutes to

be unconstitutional. On appeal by the state,

the decision was reversed by the Arkansas Su-

preme Court. On the issue of constitutionality,

the court held that the statutes are a valid

exercise of the state's power to specify the

curriculum in the public schools. The court

stated that it was expressing no opinion on the

question whether the act prohibits any explan-

ation of the theory of evolution or merely pro-

hibits teaching that the theory is true, since

the answer was not necessary to the decision

and the question was not raised.

The Supreme Court of the United States agreed

to hear an appeal filed by the teacher.

California

Adelt v. Richmond School District
58 Cal. Rptr. 151
Court of Appeal of California, First District,

Division 2, April 17, 1967.

(See page 23. Case involves right of reinstate-

ment to former position upon return of a tenure

teacher from sabbatical leave.)

American Federation of Teachers v. Oakland

Unified School District
59 Cal. Rptr. 85
Court of Appeal of California, First District,

Division 2, May 17, 1967.

A tenure teacher with 10 years of service in

the school system, five of them in the same

high school, was advised by the principal by

telephone on the Monday after the close of the

1963-64 school year that he was being trans-

ferred to another school. In answer to the

teacher's desire not to be transferred, he

received a letter from the school superintend-

ent dated June 26, 1964, that the transfer ap-

peared to be consistent in the best interests

of the school district. On the same date, the
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school principal wrote the teacher that the
reason for the transfer was the consolidation
of his teaching position; but at the same time
the principal went into some detail on matters
of concern and disagreement with the teacher
that occurred in the past, offering them as
constructive suggestions for assistance to the
teacher in his new assignment.

The transfer in this instance did not follow
the school-board transfer procedures which re-
quired, in the case of a principal-initiated
transfer, that the principal arrange a con-
ference with the teacher to discuss reasons
for considering the transfer, and at its con-
clusion submit a written request to the co-
ordinator with a copy to the teacher,listing
his reasons why a transfer appears desirable,
and requiring the coordinator to arrange an in-
terview with the teacher to discuss all known
vacancies and to consider possible assignments.

The court action was instituted to set aside
the transfer and to reassign the teacher to his
former position at the start of the next school
year, 1965-66. The trial court granted the re-
quest because in its judgment the transfer was
not made in compliance with the school-board
transfer rules. The court stated that among
the purposes of adopting rules governing trans-
fer of personnel is the obvious one of improv-
ing morale, and consequently the performance of
teachers, by establishing fair procedures which
minimize the risk of arbitrary and prejudiced
decisions or decisions based on incomplete facts
or inaccuracies or misunderstanding.

On appeal,the school authorities argued
that the transfer rules set out above did not
apply to a consolidation transfer resulting
from a drop in enrollment or curriculum change,
since this type was not a transfer initiated by
a principal. The appellate court disagreed
with this argument, saying that once a princi-
pal is directed by his superiors to consolidate,
the principal is the one who determines which
of his teachers will be affected. The court
stated it was clear from the transfer provi-
sions that before a teacher was transferred on

grounds, he was entitled to the benefits
steps of pre-transfer discussion among

the principal, and the coordinator
s for the proposed transfer and

other assignments in the
de. Any discussions

ould hardly be

ion contem-

an
of the
the teache
as to the reaso
the availibility of
event the transfer is ma
after the transfer is made c
classified as the type of discuss
plated by the rules.

The court held that the risk of prejudice
to the teacher as a result of noncompliance
with the transfer rules was so great that the
trial court was justified in setting aside the
transfer.

Mississippi

State of Mississippi for Use of Cochran v.
Eakin and Aetna Casualty and Insurance Company
203 So. (2d) 587
Supreme Court of Mississippi, October 2, 1967;
suggestion of error overruled, November 20,
1967.

The trustees of the Western Line Consoli-
dated School District brought suit in the name
of the state against a school principal and
his surety for an accounting and judgment for
an alleged deficit of school funds or student
activities funds. The trial court dismissed
the action. This decision was upheld on appeal.

The court concluded that it was not estab-
lished by a preponderance of the evidence that
the principal failed to account for or that he
misappropriated money coming into his hands be-
longing to the school or to the students.
While the court could not "condone or approve
the loose, irregular, inept, and slovenly
manner" in which the principal kept his finan-
cial records, the court held there was no evi-
dence to show that the principal was not author-
ized to purchase equipment, books, and other
materials for the school, or to use the "activ-
ities" funds for school purposes; nor was there
any evldence to show that any funds turned over
to the principal were used for his personal
benefit.

New Y ork

McKernan v. Allen
280 N.Y.S. (2d) 805
Supreme Court of New York, Appellate Division,
Third Department, June 15, 1967.

The district superintendent of schools of
the First Supervisory District of Sullivan
County which included only the Narrowsburg Cen-
tral School brought a petition to have a school
returned to his supervisory jurisdiction.

The superintendent refused the request of
the school board to recommend two probationary
teachers for tenure on the basis of his class-
room observation that both teachers were not
adequately qualified. As a result of his re-
fusal, the public rose to support a demand that
the teachers be granted tenure.

In his petition to the court, the superin-
tendent alleged that he was called to confer
with an associate and an assistant commissioner
of education and was informed thct because of
the public pressure the school would be taken
out of his district if he refused,to grant ten-
re to the teachers; that when he continued to

e, the school was removed from his juris-
d placed in an adjoining school dis-

s superintendent recommended

refus
diction an
trict where it



tenure for the teachers without ever observing

them teach; that this left the supervisory dis-
trict with no schools to supervise and with
only 24 students already attending schools in
another district under contract.

The superintendent charged that the school
was not removed from his jurisdiction for "edu-

cational interests," as defined by statute
but was removed solely as a means of granting
tenure to the two teachers involved.

In its motion to dismiss the petition, the
commissioner of education and other defendants
stated that it was the legislative purpose to
phase out supervisory districts when the super-
intendent dies or retires; that the commis-
sioner can relocate districts when he sees an
educational interest to be served and that

there was nu limit on this authority;that the
tenure dispute involved an educational interest

since all other school authorities disagreed
with the superintendent's evaluation of the
teachers.

The trial court denied the commissioner's
motion to dismiss the petition.

On appeal, the petition was held to state
facts sufficient to constitute a cause of
action, and the order of the trial court was
affirmed. The court noted the commissioner's
virtual concession that the action taken under
the statute authorizing him to relocate dis-
tricts when deemed to serve an educational in-
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terest was to insure the tenure of the two

teachers. Upon a reading of the petition, the
court declared, "we perceive serious questions
concerning whether the commissioner utilized
his powers...for an educational purpose."

Ohio

State ex rel. Platz v. Mucci
225 N. E. (2d) 238
Supreme Court of Ohio, April 5, 1967.

The teacher challenged the constitutionality
of a provision in the Wickliffe City Charter
which prohibited a member of the city council
from holding other public office or public em-
ployment The teacher was elected to but
denied a seat on the city council. He con-
tended that this provision created an unreason-
able classification in violati.on of the equal
protection clause of the Fourteenth Amendment
in that it barred him, a teacher in a neighbor-
ing school district, from being a member of the

city council.

The court upheld the validity of the charter
provision on the ground that the classification
had a reasonable basis. The fact that the char-
ter provision was subsequently changed to pro-
hibit only a public employee of the city from
being a member of the council was of no help to
the teacher, the court said,since he was not
qualified to hold the office at the time he
was to be seated.
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